

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2022

Strategies to Mitigate Voluntary Employee Turnover

Mutale Chilangwa Chisela Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the Finance and Financial Management Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Mutale Chilangwa Chisela

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. David Blum, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Inez Black, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Gwendolyn Dooley, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2022

Abstract

Strategies to Mitigate Voluntary Employee Turnover

by

Mutale Chilangwa Chisela

MS, University of Liverpool, 2013

MBA, University of Lincolnshire and Humberside, 2000

BSc, Bowling Green State University, 1985

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

December 2022

Abstract

Banking leaders are negatively affected when employees voluntarily leave their employment. Banking leaders who implement strategies can enhance employee satisfaction to mitigate voluntary employee turnover. Grounded in the transformational leadership theory, the purpose of this qualitative multiple-case study was to explore strategies some banking leaders use to mitigate voluntary employee turnover. Participants were five banking leaders from local and international banks, four banks in Lusaka, Zambia, and one bank in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, who successfully implemented strategies to mitigate voluntary employee turnover. Data were collected from semistructured interviews and company documents and analyzed using Yin's five phases. Three themes emerged: leader communication to build employee trust and engagement, using remuneration and benefits to retain employees, and using training and development for employee retention. A key recommendation for banking leaders is to offer succession planning and training opportunities that ensure employee career growth. Implications for positive social change include the potential for employees to volunteer in local communities, increase tax revenues to provide improved social services, create more stable employment opportunities for community members, and improve community engagement with employees through mentoring and tutoring.

Strategies to Mitigate Voluntary Employee Turnover

by

Mutale Chilangwa Chisela

MS, University of Liverpool, 2013

MBA, University of Lincolnshire and Humberside, 2000

BSc, Bowling Green State University, 1985

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University December 2022

Dedication

I dedicate this study to my family, especially my parents Wilfred and Hope Chilangwa, my husband Chilima, and my siblings Bwalya, Diane, aka Dr. Farmer, Chileshe, Wilfred, Mutale, and Chilufya. You have been my cheerleaders along this journey. Thank you for encouraging and supporting me. Last but not least, I am grateful to God; I could not have made it through this journey without the inner strength that comes from above.

Acknowledgments

I want to acknowledge my Chair, Dr. David Blum, for his guidance and support during my doctoral journey. I also wish to acknowledge my committee members, Dr. Inez Black, SCM, and Dr. Gwendolyn Dooley, URR. I want to thank other Walden faculty and staff from the Writing Center, the library, and international student advisors who made my time at Walden easier. I thank my peer group of tenacious doctoral students who stayed up late to join the group calls across different time zones. You were my inspiration and a source of encouragement. I will forever remain grateful. Thank you to my friends and extended family, too numerous to mention; you revived me when I was tired and boosted my confidence when I felt like giving up.

List of Tables iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study1
Background of the Problem1
Problem Statement2
Purpose Statement
Nature of the Study
Research Question4
Interview Questions4
Conceptual Framework5
Operational Definitions5
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations6
Assumptions
Limitations
Delimitations
Significance of the Study7
Contribution to Business Practice7
Implications for Social Change7
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature7
Employee Turnover 10
Transformational Leadership Theory11
Transformational Leaders and Voluntary Employee Turnover

Table of Contents

	Transformational Leadership Theory Support and Criticism	
	Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs Theory	
	Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory	
	Costs Related to Voluntary Employee Turnover	
	Employee Turnover in the Banking Industry	
	Organizational Citizenship Behavior	
	Transition	
Sec	ction 2: The Project	
	Purpose Statement	
	Role of the Researcher	
	Participants	41
	Research Method and Design	42
	Research Method	
	Research Design	
	Population and Sampling	45
	Ethical Research	46
	Data Collection Instruments	49
	Data Collection Technique	51
	Data Organization Technique	54
	Data Analysis	55
	Reliability and Validity	58
	Reliability	58

Validity
Credibility
Transferability
Confirmability
Data Saturation
Transition and Summary62
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change
Introduction64
Presentation of the Findings64
Theme 1: Leader Communications to Build Trust and Engagement
Theme 2: Using Remuneration and Benefits to Retain Employees
Theme 3: Using Training and Development for Employee Retention
Implications for Social Change87
Recommendations for Action
Recommendations for Further Research91
Reflections
Conclusion
References
Appendix A: Interview Protocol

List of Tables

Table 1. I	Publication	Breakdown	for Full Documer	t and Literature	Review	10
------------	-------------	-----------	------------------	------------------	--------	----

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Voluntary employee turnover (VET) can affect an organization's profits and competitiveness due to unforeseen costs associated with recruitment, recurring training, and orientation of new staff (Tam & Le, 2018; Valle et al., 2015). Employees may leave because they seek job satisfaction or career advancement (Asimah, 2018). Leaders in organizations may plan for occurrences of involuntary employee turnover; however, it is the unexpected nature of voluntary turnover that may challenge leaders.

Background of the Problem

The exit of employees from organizations could lead to significant financial and knowledge loss in organizations. VET may lead to disruption in customer service, lower productivity, and increased costs in training and hiring, which may lead to reduced profits (Lee et al., 2018). Adebayo et al. (2018) stated that leaders in competitive business environments face the challenge of losing the most productive employees who may have more options for alternative employment. According to Lee et al. (2018), the majority of employees in the workplace are millennials who prioritize life goals over longevity with one employer. According to Eckert et al. (2017), a committed employee will contribute more significantly to an organization. Hossain et al. (2017) stated that leaders in banks may need to address the challenge of VET by (a) rewarding adequately, (b) providing conducive work environments, (c) encouraging employee personal development, and (d) incorporating a transparent performance management system. Leaders need strategies to mitigate VET and manage related costs.

Problem Statement

Voluntary employee turnover can increase training and hiring costs (Adebayo et al., 2018). The cost of hiring, recruiting, and onboarding a new employee can exceed 200% of an employee's annual salary (Lee et al., 2018). The general business problem was that some organizations face increased training and hiring costs associated with VET. The specific business problem was that some banking leaders lack strategies to mitigate VET.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some banking leaders use to mitigate VET. The target population was a minimum of five bank leaders who successfully implemented strategies to mitigate VET at local and international banks located in Lusaka, Zambia, and Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. Four of the bank leaders were from Zambia, and one was from Tanzania. Implications for positive social change included the potential for banking leaders to introduce new products and services that may lead to new employment opportunities and enhanced stability in the community. The creation of additional jobs may lead to opportunities for residents to increase their contributions to their community by spending supplementary disposable income in local economies.

Nature of the Study

I selected the qualitative research method for this study. According to Yin (2018), researchers have a choice of three research methods: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods. Researchers use the qualitative method to gain an understanding of underlying

reasons, thoughts, opinions, and motivations of participants related to the phenomenon under study (Barnham, 2015). The researcher can use open-ended questions and semistructured interviews to obtain in-depth responses from participants (Barnham, 2015). Quantitative researchers measure variables and test hypotheses involving variables' relationships to address the research question (Park & Park, 2016). I did not use the quantitative research method because I did not examine relationships among variables or differences among groups. Mixed methods researchers combine qualitative and quantitative research methods in the same study (Turner et al., 2017). Mixed methods research was not suitable for this study because I did not require the quantitative method to address the research.

I used the multiple case study research design for this study. I also considered case study, ethnographic, and phenomenological designs for the study. A researcher can use the case study design, which is bounded by time and place, to understand and analyze a problem that affects a person or an organization (Harrison et al., 2017). A researcher uses a multiple case study design to address *how*, *what*, and *why* research questions (Yin, 2018). I chose the case study design to gain a deeper understanding of how leaders make decisions when faced with complex employee matters. According to Yin, single case study topic was neither unique nor extreme, the single case study was not appropriate for this study.

Yin (2018) argued that a multiple case study allows a researcher to compare more than one case at a time. I chose to use a multiple case study design because I wanted to compare cases, which was not possible in a single case study. A researcher can use an ethnographic design to understand social relationships among members of an identified intact cultural group (Stemberger, 2017). The ethnographic research design was inappropriate for my study because I did not participate in or observe an intact cultural group over an extended period of time. Researchers use the phenomenological design to investigate and explain the personal meanings of an individual's lived experiences (Bastug et al., 2017). The phenomenological design was not suitable for my study because I did not focus on the personal meanings of participants' lived experiences.

Research Question

What strategies do some bank leaders use to mitigate VET?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies have you used to mitigate VET?
- 2. How did you measure the effectiveness of strategies that you used in your organization?
- 3. What key barriers have you encountered in the implementation of strategies?
- How did you address the key barriers to implementing your strategies for mitigating VET?
- How would you describe the outcomes of your strategies for mitigating VET?
- 6. What additional information would you like to share about the strategies that you have used to mitigate VET in your organization?

Conceptual Framework

I chose the transformational leadership theory (TLT) as the conceptual framework for the current study. Burns (1978) developed the TLT and stated the leader-follower relationship reflects the leader's ability to motivate, inspire, and influence employees. Transformational leaders elevate followers' self-worth and move their followers' focus from self-interest to what benefits the team or organization (Bass, 1997). Such leaders treat their followers as individuals who are encouraged to ask questions, and consequently, are motivated to perform above the norm (Bass, 1997). According to Bass (1999), the components of TLT are idealized influence, intellectual stimulation, idealized consideration, and inspirational motivation. Leaders with attributes of transformational leadership may influence employees to remain in organizations. Employees may remain in an organization because of its vision or due to intellectual challenges, or when their contributions are recognized. I expected the TLT to enable me to understand my study's findings on strategies leaders may develop and implement for reducing VET.

Operational Definitions

Involuntary employee turnover: Employer- initiated decision to terminate a person's employment (Rubenstein et al., 2019).

Transactional leadership: A leadership style emphasizing exchange of value in terms of relationships with team members (Burns, 1978).

Transformational leadership: A leadership style that involves elevating followers' self-worth and prioritizing goals of the team and organization (Bass, 1997).

Turnover intention: The willingness of employees to plan an unexpected exit from an organization (Cohen et al., 2016).

Voluntary employee turnover (VET): A decision by an employee to initiate an unpredicted exit from an organization (Tam & Le, 2018).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Assumptions are those elements of the study that researchers cannot verify (Brower et al., 2000). My first assumption was that participants shared the most effective and relevant strategies for mitigating VET. I also assumed that participating leaders responded to the study questions in a truthful manner. Finally, I assumed company documents and archives provided successful strategies implemented by participants.

Limitations

Limitations are gaps in research that are beyond the control of the researcher and may involve validity and reliability of a study (Singh, 2015). The first limitation was that participants might not disclose all strategies used to mitigate VET. The second limitation was that strategies provided by participants may not be representative of the whole banking industry. The third limitation was that participants' self-reported responses could contain bias because of their interpretation of the study phenomenon.

Delimitations

Delimitations chosen by the researcher define the boundaries and indicate the scope of a study (Yin, 2018). The first delimitation of this study was the geographical location, as study was focused only on leaders in Lusaka, the capital city of Zambia and

Dar es Salaam, the largest city in Tanzania. The second delimitation was that I collected data from leaders in commercial banks and not nonbank financial institutions with fewer employees. The final delimitation was that leaders below the executive level did not participate in the study.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

Findings from the current research may be of value to leaders to reduce employment costs and channel cost savings into more productive areas of their business. Results of the study may contribute to effective business practice for leaders to improve profitability from cost savings associated with advertising, recruitment, and training of new employees. Leaders may also use findings to reduce turnover rates, retain talented employees, and improve their organizations' competitive position.

Implications for Social Change

Study results may help leaders manage adverse effects of VET by illustrating how effective strategies may lead to better working conditions and more stable employment. Stable employment contributes to healthy family relationships and a better quality of life for local community residents. Implications for social change include a rise in disposable income that may lead to increased spending in the local economy.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some banking leaders use to mitigate VET in the banking industry in Zambia and Tanzania. I begin the literature review by providing an overview of employee turnover, focusing on VET. I then discuss the conceptual framework and information on the original theorists. I discuss how leaders applied TLT constructs to manage followers and address challenges involved with VET. I provide a discussion of support and criticism of the TLT and examine two alternative theories, Maslow's hierarchy of needs and Herzberg's two-factor theory. I discuss each alternative theory and compare it to the TLT. I also address the phenomenon of VET through a leadership lens.

In the literature review, I address the impact that VET has on leader-follower relationships. I also provide organizational context by discussing factors that impact employees in the banking sector as well as employee organizational citizenship behavior. The literature review comprised scholarly sources from online databases. The reviewed literature consists of 203 references, of which 90% are peer-reviewed journals, 6% are nonpeer reviewed, and 4% are seminal works on transformational leadership, Maslow's hierarchy of needs, Hertzberg's two-factor theory, positive leadership, and coding. Fifty-six percent of peer reviewed journals were published between 2018 and 2022. I used the following databases: Business Source Complete, Social Sciences Citation Index, Google Scholar, Directory of Open Access Journals, PsycINFO, Arts & Humanities Citation Index, Complimentary Index, ProQuest Central, and Emerald Insight.

I combined business, management, and psychology journals to obtain a balanced view of the current topic. These included *Leadership Quarterly*, *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, *International Journal of Business Management*, *Personnel Psychology*, *Journal of Human Resources*, and *Journal of Management Development*. I used the following search terms: *labor*, *employee voluntary turnover*, *involuntary employee turnover, turnover costs, employee retention, employee stress, voluntary turnover in banks*, and *organizational citizenship behavior*. The subject area categories for the literature search included transformational leadership, VET, leadership, and the banking industry.

The literature that I reviewed involved the relationship between the TLT and VET as well as other factors that may impact employee decision-making processes. According to Korsakiene et al. (2015), employees may leave an organization to meet selfdevelopment needs. Mobley (1977) stated that job dissatisfaction and external factors such as a spouse's transfer may influence an employee to leave an organization. According to Burns (1978), when transformational leadership behavior facilitates employee creativity and intellectual growth, employees remain in an organization. According to contingency theorists, however, the leader-follower relationship changes according to circumstances (Yaslioglu & SelenayErden, 2018). Fourie and Hohne (2019) said the TLT lacks conceptual clarity and implied that leaders were heroes. In the context of organizational citizenship behavior, Wang and Sung (2016) stated employees who remain in an organization can exert discretionary efforts to benefit their colleagues and organization. Factors such as self-development, family commitments, job dissatisfaction, leadership behavior, and organizational culture may influence employees to leave or stay in an organization (see Table 1).

Table 1

	Total sources	Percentage sources	Year publishe d (2018- 2022)	Percentage published 2018-2022	Year publishe d (prior to 2018)	Percentage published (prior to 2018)
Peer Reviewed Journals	183	90%	103	56%	80	44%
Non-peer reviewed	12	6%	10	83%	2	17%
Other (7 books, 3 websites)	8	4%	3	37%	5	63%
Total	203					

Publication Breakdown for Full Document and Literature Review

Employee Turnover

Employee turnover affects most organizations, and it can be either voluntary or involuntary. In some cases, an employer can initiate involuntary turnover for strategic reasons. In a study of U.S. government agencies, S. Lee (2018) said an organization's performance improved after transfers or termination of contracts for poor performers. In some cases, employers can use involuntary turnover to introduce a generation of employees with new skills or create diversity. According to Barrick et al. (1994), employers may reduce the workforce through dismissals or workforce reductions according to an employee's length of service and gender.

In some cases, employees who have few interactions with colleagues and demonstrate low engagement and poor performance are likely to be dismissed (Parker & Gerbasi, 2016). There may be consequences involving voluntary and involuntary employee turnover. Low voluntary turnover may occur in organizations with good reputations and above average compensation (Makarius et al., 2017). Some strategies, however, can have a temporary effect on retention of quality employees. When leaders use stock share options as a retention strategy, employees usually remain in the organization until shares can be sold (Aldatmaz et al., 2018). A firm's market performance may also improve if valuable employees remain in the organization because of attractive employee incentives (Aldatmaz et al., 2018). Because VET is inevitable, leaders in organizations need to implement successful strategies to mitigate it.

VET occurs when an employee decides to leave of their own volition. Their reasons for leaving an organization may include inadequate remuneration, unacceptable leadership behavior, or the absence of personal development prospects (Korsakiene et al., 2015). I used the TLT to address strategies leaders use in organizations to mitigate VET.

Transformational Leadership Theory

Leadership is a multifaceted subject that involves different types of leadership styles. The literature on leadership includes four primary categories: trait, behavioral, inspirational, and contingency behaviors (Yaslioglu & SelenayErden, 2018). According to Yaslioglu and SelenayErden (2018), trait theorists believe leaders are born with distinctive characteristics, and behavioral theorists focus on individuals' behavior. Salihu (2019) said according to behavioral theorists, leaders are made and follow specific learned behaviors.

Transformational leadership theorists are part of the inspirational school of thought (Yaslioglu & SelenayErden, 2018). Inspirational theorists have stated that leaders

influence followers to follow a vision, develop trusting relationships, and promote followers' potential to accomplish specific objectives (Yaslioglu & SelenayErden, 2018). In contrast, contingency theorists argue that a leader's behavior can change according to the situation (Yaslioglu & SelenayErden, 2018). Contingency-directed leaders do not follow set behavior protocol but instead choose styles that match circumstances (Uslu, 2019).

According to Burns (1978), although people may rely on their experience, intellectual leadership facilitates creativity and intelligence. Transformational leadership, therefore, involves relying on a leader's ability to behave in a way that inspires people to perform beyond their capabilities. Andersen (2015) said transformational leadership is best suited for political environments where followers have an option to choose which leaders to support. In organizations, however, subordinates are recruited and paid to complete specific tasks at high levels (Andersen, 2015). According to Andersen, focus on the relationship between the leader and followers rather than the task is an inherent weakness of TLT. Despite the weakness mentioned by Andersen, the effects of the TLT constructs on the leader-follower relationship need to be understood by leaders.

The four TLT constructs are (a) intellectual stimulation, (b) idealized influence, (c) idealized consideration, and (d) inspirational motivation (Bass, 1999). Constructs of TLT involve the behaviors of leaders. According to Judge and Piccolo (2004), transformational leaders are idolized mentors who empower followers to take risks and perform at exceptional levels above set standards. Carless et al. (2000) described behaviors of transformational leadership as (a) communicating a vision effectively and values that motivate employees, (b) encouraging and facilitating the self-development of employees, (c) affirming and acknowledging followers and encouraging a team spirit, (d) empowering employees and supporting problem-solving efforts, (e) encouraging innovation and allocating employees with challenging assignments, (f) conducting themselves as role models, and (g) inspiring followers to perform above set standards with motivation. Transformational leader values and behaviors include charisma, motivation, intellectual stimulation, and individual consideration, which may motivate employees to perform above-expected standards (Onorato, 2013). The following section includes a discussion of constructs of the TLT and a description of leadership behavior.

Intellectually Stimulating

Intellectual stimulation occurs when subordinates think creatively and innovatively (Yaslioglu & SelenayErden, 2018). Subordinates are intelligent and rational problem solvers who trust and respect leaders who acknowledge and accept followers' ideas (Bass, 1999; Zineldin, 2017). Transformational leaders who lead innovative and effective teams may also improve the performance of organizations that operate in competitive environments (Sanchez-Cardona et al., 2018). These leaders also expect subordinates to challenge their personal beliefs and accept new ways of accomplishing tasks(Sanchez-Cardona et al., 2018). According to Tung (2016), such leaders positively impact employees through their ability to empower subordinates to make decisions. Transformational leaders encourage intellectual thinking by creating environments where team members learn from each other and become involved in their personal development (Sanchez-Cardona et al., 2018). Zineldin (2017) said to support subordinates' growth, transformational leaders also provide followers with information required to make decisions.

Ghasabeh et al. (2015) argued that transformational leaders who exploit intellectual stimulation are ideal leaders in a dynamic environment where new ideas are necessary for organizations to compete in a global environment. Ogola et al. (2017) argued that leaders with imaginative approaches are valuable in small and medium enterprise environments where innovation and creativity are essential for businesses to survive. Transformational leaders focus on intellectual stimulation to achieve results, unlike transactional leaders, who prioritize performance-linked rewards (Caillier, 2018). According to Prasad and Junni (2016), transformational leaders are more suited to lead in dynamic environments in which creativity is encouraged. According to Ma and Jiang (2018), such leaders empower followers to be creative in entrepreneurial environments. Thuan (2019) found that leaders could use intellectual stimulation to motivate followers by encouraging creativity and autonomy. In contrast, Bass (1999) stated that pseudo transformational leaders do not value healthy leader-follower relationships due to immaturity and self-aggrandizement.

Idealized Influence

Transformational leaders influence their followers to share and adopt the vision of the organization as their own (Zineldin, 2017). Transformational leaders as trusted role models who do not focus on personal gain, and prioritize organizational goals (Zineldin, 2017). These leaders also focus on motivating followers to believe in the same values and goals that lead to improvements in organizational performance. Begum et al. (2018) categorized idealized influence as idealized influence attributable (IIA) or attributable charisma and idealized influence behavior (IIB) or behavioral charisma. IIA depicts the follower's view of their leader's authority, self-assurance, and ability to motivate (Begum et al., 2018). In this instant, the leader's behavior influences followers to adopt an organizational vision. IIB involves leaders who communicate a vision, exhibit their values, and share their ethics (Begum et al., 2018). The leader's use of language influences followers to adopt the organization's vision. The merit of IIA and IIB is that each follower and leader have a responsibility in the relationship (Begum et al., 2018), the leaders influence, and the followers adopt and accept the presented vision. Leaders who focus on idealized influence are motivated to achieve organizational goals with followers who trust and believe in the organization's vision.

Idealized Consideration

Idealized consideration occurs when a leader gives followers individual attention through mentoring or coaching (Olcer, 2015). When leaders give individualized attention, followers are empowered and receive personal attention from leaders (Olcer, 2015). Leaders need to recognize differences in levels of attention or discretion that employees require to complete a task (Agyemang et al., 2017). The work environment that is created by leaders allows for open communication and implementation of divergent ideas.

Inspirational Motivation

According to Olcer (2015), inspirational motivation occurs when a leader communicates a clear and innovative vision to persuade followers. In such cases, futuristic visions excite followers to commit to the achievement of an organization's objectives (Olcer, 2015). Leaders provide guidance and eliminate any apparent obstacles that may deter followers. According to Bass (1995), inspiring leaders interpret the vision, and even if followers do not identify with a leader, followers can accept the vision. Besides acceptance of a vision, leaders can influence followers to contribute to the overall performance of organizations. Louw et al. (2017) said although inspirational motivation existed in terms of the relationship between leadership competency and effectiveness, such motivation was not the most significant of the transformational leadership constructs.

Inspirational motivation is important in today's global environment in which virtual teams are common (Lauring & Jonasson, 2018). According to Lauring and Jonasson, virtual team leaders may use inspirational motivation to address language diversity and performance of individual team members. Virtual team leaders align more with transformational leaders who prioritize team member acceptance of the vision (Lauring & Jonasson, 2018).

Transformational Leaders and Voluntary Employee Turnover

Sahu et al. (2018) found that the attributes of a transformational leader alone cannot mitigate VET. Sathu et al. considered the effect of the theories of planned behavior and reasoned-action approach when examining the attitude and behavior of followers. Tse et al. (2013) argued that planned behavior theory explains how a person acts upon their intentions. The theory of reasoned-action was used to explain the connection between a person's attitude and their intention to behave in a specific way (Sahu et al., 2018). Upon deciding to leave a company, a follower would leave an organization regardless of their transformational leader's behavior.

Other factors besides the transformational leader's behavior can influence an employee to remain in an organization. Sahu et al. (2018) posited that the level of employee engagement, the degree of psychological attachment, and the employer brand could affect an employee's decision to leave. Mozammel and Haan (2016) described engaged employees as productive, reliable, and good performers. Such employees may choose to remain in an organization. Transformational leaders may rely on individualized consideration and intellectual stimulation to increase employee engagement (Mozammel & Haan, 2016). Psychological attachment and respect for employee brand could be achieved through communicating the vision and inspiring employees about the bright future of the organization (Mozammel & Haan, 2016).

In contrast to leader behavior, Tse et al. (2013) used social exchange models to examine the relationship between transformational leadership and VET. According to Zoller and Muldoon (2019), social exchange occurs when interactions take place that lead to benefits for all involved parties. Tse et al. examined the relationship between organization based social exchange (affective commitment) and subordinate-supervisor exchange to understand the relationship between transformational leadership and VET. The subordinate-supervisor relationship, or leader-member exchange (LMX), describes the quality of the dyadic relationship between the leader and the follower (Tse et al., 2013). Transformational leaders' idealized influence or inspirational motivation can improve the quality of the relationship.

In comparison, the organization-based social exchange describes leader actions that lead to an increased affective commitment to an organization. Vem et al. (2019) described affective commitment (AC) as employee attachment to an organization and the activities that occurred within the organization. Tse et al. argued that transformational leader attributes lead to higher AC and reduced employee turnover intention when followers' interests became secondary to those of the organization. According to Eberly et al. (2017), transformational leaders indirectly influence followers to remain in an organization through job embeddedness even when the environment is challenging. Porter et al. (2019) advanced that on-the-job embeddedness includes links that exist with people in the workplace, the job fit, and identification of the benefits that would be lost if one person left the organization. In such cases, transformational leaders may be considered pull-to-stay forces that influence employees to stay in an organization (Porter et al., 2019). According to Eberly et al., pull-to-stay forces include the personal relationships that an employee has within the organization with people who have the same goals and values.

Yang and Yeh (2018) argued that transformational leaders increase the level of trust with subordinates when leaders show concern and display capacity and tenaciousness to accomplish a vision. Despite a transformational leader's positive attributes, other variables may contribute to their performance. Suwandi (2018) argued that leaders motivate followers by behaving in a way that transforms individuals, but their actions may not necessarily result in the employee's commitment to an organization. Other factors may be combined with a leader's transformational behavior to increase an employee's loyalty. Suwandi argued that transformational leadership behavior, combined with employee competence and affective commitment, leads to an increase in employee loyalty and a reduction in VET. Hoque (2016) found that leaders needed to motivate and guide employees in a challenging environment by using a combination of leadership styles to achieve the goal. Employees may stay in an organization in which leaders are involved and understand their respective challenges.

The employees' work environment may also impact their loyalty to an organization, especially in relation to the level of trust in their leader. Pravichai and Ariyabuddhiphongs (2018) found that a leader's behavior and speech can impact an employee's level of trust and turnover intention. When employees do not feel valued, there is lower productivity, reduced commitment to an organization, and higher turnover (Hussain et al., 2018). Transformational leaders build trust through individualized influence because followers are trusting and regard their leaders as role models. In contrast, in the absence of trust (i.e., affective and cognitive trust), employees may act on their turnover intentions, which can threaten an organization's stability if clients and profitability decline (Hussain et al., 2018). According to Hussain et al., affective trust is an emotional bond between the follower and leader, and cognitive trust occurs when an employee values their leader's integrity and competency. Therefore, it is essential for leaders to be aware of how the lack of trust may impact an employee's decision to leave an organization.

Besides building trust with their teams, transformational leaders are responsible for creating an environment in which their followers will thrive. When considering turnover intention and voluntary employee turnover, Sun and Wang (2017) found that leaders needed to build a collaborative culture to prevent employees from acting on their turnover intentions. A collaborative culture is one in which the leader's values and beliefs influence followers to engage in processes that lead to the accomplishment of shared goals (Sun & Wang, 2017). According to Carless et al. (2000), successful leaders exhibit all seven transformational behaviors on the global transformation leadership scale. Carless et al. described the behaviors as (a) capability to communicate a clear vision, (b) ability to give individual attention and support personal development of followers, (c) willingness to give praise and recognition, (d) capability to promote trust and teamwork in teams, (e) inclination to encourage intellectual stimulation, (f) ability to align actions with personal values, and (g) capacity to inspire and instil confidence.

According to Mobley (1977), employees (a) evaluate their current position, (b) display dissatisfaction, (c) form turnover intentions, (d) consider the cost to stay or exit from the organization, (e) search for a new job, (f) compare available alternatives, and (g) make a final decision to stay or leave an organization. Besides the follower's decision-making process, transformational leaders consider how different leadership styles may affect an employee's turnover intention. Caillier (2018) argued that transformational and transactional leaders lowered voluntary turnover; however, transactional leaders used contingent rewards and active management compared to transformational leaders, who focused on job embeddedness. Although pull-to-leave factors like higher pay or better employment conditions from competitors may cause staff to leave an organization, leadership style has a significant impact on follower job satisfaction and commitment to

the organization (Alatawi, 2017; Caillier, 2018). When transformational leaders reduce turnover intention, there is an indirect decline in actual turnover (Alatawi, 2017). Leaders may need to be intentional in their transformative behavior to achieve a reduction in VET. Although there is support for the transformational leadership theory and its effect on the leader-follower relationship, there is some criticism.

Transformational Leadership Theory Support and Criticism

The TLT is comparable to positive leadership, as there is an appreciation for a supportive leader-follower relationship. Leadership behavior that results in followers feeling good is known as positive leadership (Kelloway et al., 2013). According to Cameron (2008), the constructs of positive leadership theory include (a) positive deviant performance, or the acknowledgment of good and correction of the bad; (b) affirmative bias, or an appreciation of the strengths and capabilities of individuals; and (c) the facilitation of virtue and human goodness.

Positive leaders can also contribute to an employee's desire to stay in an organization. Kelloway et al. (2013) argued that positive leadership and transformational leadership are interrelated. Kelloway et al. also found that employees benefit from positive leadership in cases where transformational leadership is not as effective. Nel et al. (2015) stated that positive leaders value team member relationships and recognize followers that bring inherent capabilities to the leader-follower relationship. Nel et al. found that positive leadership focuses on employee strengths and psychological empowerment, which leads to an increase in employee engagement. According to the TLT, leaders communicate vision, inspire followers, encourage intellectual challenges, and show concern for employees (Chin et al., 2019). Despite these findings, Chin et al. acknowledged that their study focused on western countries and did not include other geographic areas, specifically Asia.

Criticism against TLT includes the lack of conceptual clarity and the heroic bias of leaders (Fourie & Hohne, 2019). The leader is considered infallible and appears to have the power to change followers' minds (Fourie & Hohne, 2019). Despite the perception of the infallibility of transformational leaders, Kusmayadi et al. (2019) found that trust in an organization leads to improved employee commitment. Although the link between the constructs of TLT is absent, leaders can apply the constructs and positively influence employees (Jensen et al., 2019). According to Bass (1999), the TLT focus on follower development may transcend individual followers' self-interest and the perception of personal growth in an organization. Bass also acknowledged that individual consideration is more applicable in western individualized societies than in collectivist environments.

A challenge with the TLT is the absence of clarity regarding how followers move from concern for self-interest to care for group or society (Bass, 1999). The TLT is more applicable to political parties and religious groups than organizations (Andersen, 2015). People in groups support common goals, but those in organizations work to achieve shareholder goals (Andersen, 2015). The TLT can be applicable when leaders address the organization's goals rather than those of their followers (Andersen, 2015). Furthermore, Andersen argued that the TLT does not include a link between leaders, subordinates, and tasks but implies that the leader's behavior leads to the achievement of goals. In the following section, I discuss Maslow's hierarchy of needs in support of TLT and Herzberg's two-factor theory as a contrast to TLT.

Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs Theory

Maslow (1943) developed the motivational theory to help address the behavior of human beings and their physiological needs. Maslow's theory of motivation illustrates five constructs that make up the hierarchy of needs: (a) physiological, (b) safety, (c) love, (d) esteem, and (e) self-actualization (Maslow, 1943). The hierarchy of needs exists on different levels of need, and people do not move systematically from one level to the next (Maslow, 1943). The prerequisites of meeting an individual's basic needs are in the environment and include freedom of expression, justice, and fairness (Maslow, 1943). According to Alajmi and Alasousi (2019), employees' motivation and satisfaction are achievable at all five levels of Maslow's hierarchy, with the highest being selfactualization and social needs. Employees gain satisfaction from the (a) physiological work environment; (b) security from stable earnings and benefits; (c) social needs and sense of belonging; (d) esteem needs, such as a sense of achievement and recognition; and (e) self-actualization expressed as self-fulfillment in achieving one's potential. According to Maslow (1954/2015), the needs are lower and higher; the lower needs include physiological and safety needs, and the higher needs are love, esteem, and selfactualization needs. Tripathi and Moakumla (2018) stated that self-actualization motivates a person to reach their creative potential, although negative experiences may break the person's life trajectory.

Maslow (1943) stated that a person's behavior is motivated by the first level of physiological or basic needs like wages, food, water, and shelter. In the workplace, an employee's happiness depends on met physiological needs like fair wages (Stewart et al., 2018). The second level of the hierarchy is safety needs, which refers to a person's preference for structure, stability, protection, and freedom from fear, anxiety, and tyranny (Maslow, 1943). Safety to an employee may mean protection from unemployment (Maslow, 1943). The third level includes love needs, including a person's need for affection and belonging (Maslow, 1943). The love need in the workplace may encompass the desire for an employee to have strong positive interpersonal relationships, especially between the supervisor and subordinates (Stewart et al., 2018). Momeny and Gourgues (2019) said inclusiveness or individualized consideration was evidence of a leader's concern for followers and the work environment.

Maslow's fourth hierarchy of need is esteem, which describes a person's desire for a good reputation, competency, prestige, dominance, and recognition (Maslow, 1954/2015). Employees with high self-esteem are less likely to leave an organization (Jackson & Jackson, 2019). Self-actualization is the fifth need. Suyono and Mudjanarko (2017) indicated that self-actualization occurs when a person reaches their potential creativity and self-sufficiency. According to Tripathi and Moakumla (2018), selfactualization is the responsibility of individuals who need to understand themselves. Maslow later included self-transcendence at the top of the hierarchy, evidenced by serving others through charity work, meditation, appreciation of the environment, or dedication to an ideal (Maslow, 1943). In the context of the work environment, it is possible that employees are at different levels of the hierarchy of needs.

Leaders who apply Maslow's hierarchy of needs and TLT may influence followers to perform at their full potential. According to Bass (1997), transformational leaders motivate their followers to perform above the norm. Maslow's motivational theory aligns with TLT because both theories emphasize the significance of an individual's need to reach full potential. Maslow's motivational theory focuses on individuals' behavior and their progression through the hierarchy of needs (Maslow, 1943). According to Bass (1999), the leader is responsible for applying the constructs of TLT to influence, intellectually stimulate, care, inspire, and motivate followers to perform at high levels. Although TLT does not specify how a person reaches full potential, the theory aligns with Maslow's motivational theory because a person aspires to move to a higher level.

Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory

Employee motivation is essential in the management of workers in organizations. Herzberg et al. (1959/2017) conducted a study on a group of employees and described their good and bad experiences at work. Herzberg et al. found that some employees derive job satisfaction from the task, positive feedback on performance, and personal development opportunities. There is also a connection between employee dissatisfaction and aspects external to the job, like company policies or working conditions (Herzberg et al., 1959/2017). In contrast, Sobaih and Hasanein (2020) found that hygiene factors, such as salary and working conditions, ranked high when there was extreme unemployment. According to Sobaih and Hasanein, dissatisfied employees remain in their jobs because there is no alternative employment. Sobaih and Hasanein stated that Herzberg's twofactor theory could, therefore, not be applied generically. Butt (2018) found that motivation and hygiene factors affect job satisfaction, especially when salaries are low, but employees may stay due to the absence of alternative employment.

According to Herzberg et al. (1959/2017), employees' job satisfaction is, therefore, dependent upon motivator and hygiene factors. Herzberg et al. stated that the motivator and hygiene factors exist on the same level. A motivated employee who enjoys the job may become dissatisfied if working conditions are unacceptable. Alrawahi et al. (2020) found that changes in remuneration policies lead to job dissatisfaction in cases where reward decisions do not consider an employee's length of service in an organization. The absence of a satisfier or the existence of a dissatisfier could lead to employee turnover and influence an employee's attitude towards the job (Herzberg et al., 1959/2017). Motivator factors include (a) achievement, described as an individual's sense of satisfaction at an accomplishment; (b) recognition, which is given from the positive and accurate feedback received from peers or supervisors; (c) job status; (d) responsibility that arises from accountability for resources and delegated authority; and (e) opportunity for growth that leads to personal development and the acquisition of improved skills (Herzberg et al., 1959/2017). The motivator factors in companies may lead to increased employee motivation and loyalty; however, the presence of extrinsic hygiene factors does not guarantee employee retention (Herzberg et al., 1959/2017). Prasad Kotni and Karumuri (2018) also stated that the presence of motivational factors

does not automatically result in employee motivation. Herzberg et al. (1959/2017) stated that meeting an employee's self-actualization needs results in a right attitude towards the job, regardless of the level of motivator or hygiene factors.

Hygiene factors include (a) quality of supervision from leaders, (b) significance of interpersonal relationships, (c) physical working conditions, (d) company policies, (e) levels of salary and benefits received, and (f) job security (Herzberg et al., 1959/2017). Depending on the employee, the absence of selected satisfiers or the presence of dissatisfiers may lead to employee turnover, mental health concerns, and negative interpersonal relationships (Herzberg et al., 1959/2017). Compared to the TLT, Herzberg's two-factor motivational theory emphasizes job satisfaction and not the leaderfollower relationship, which is just one hygiene factor. According to Bass (1999), the components of TLT include (a) idealized influence, (b) intellectual stimulation, (c) idealized consideration, and (d) inspirational motivation. These constructs underpin the leader-follower relationship in organizations. Compared to Herzberg's two-factor motivational theory, TLT emphasizes how leaders influence their subordinates to improve their organization (Sanchez-Cardona et al., 2018). In contrast, Herzberg et al. found that supervisors can improve performance when addressing hygiene factors, especially in situations where employees had jobs where motivator factors like job enrichment or greater responsibility were absent.

According to Ann and Blum (2020), satisfiers like job status and recognition were more important to senior employees. In contrast, when an employee is not satisfied with a salary, the priority is to seek a better job elsewhere (Butt, 2018). Furthermore, Jaworski et al. (2018) found that different factors affect job satisfaction and performance structures, and recognition impacts employee job commitment. Mozammel and Haan (2016) stated that the TLT constructs of individualized consideration and intellectual stimulation increase employee engagement and commitment. Unlike TLT, which does not identify specific factors that lead to employee dissatisfaction, Herzberg's two-factor theory identifies specific motivators and hygiene factors that leaders use to motivate employees. Because motivator and hygiene factors are not opposites of each other, leaders need to pay attention to the impact of each of the factors on employees.

Costs Related to Voluntary Employee Turnover

Leaders in organizations face the impact of VET costs, which may be tangible or intangible (Alkahtani, 2015). The cost of recruiting, hiring, and onboarding a new employee can exceed 200% of an employee's salary (Lee et al., 2018). The turnover costs begin to impact the organization before an employee exits. Sharma and Nambudiri (2015) argued that disengaged employees who intend to leave an organization produce substandard work. Rao (2016) stated that the negative behavior of a disengaged employee who does not focus on the objectives of the organization can hurt the performance of other colleagues and the organization.

According to Zhang (2016), the costs of VET can be visible or hidden. These costs may include loss of productivity, payments to temporary employees, and induction of new employees (Zhang, 2016). Hidden costs include low employee morale and challenges associated with adjusting to new employees (Zhang, 2016). Alkahtani (2015) referred to visible costs as payments for outstanding leave days, reference checks, and new employees' training. Alkahtani stated that invisible costs include loss in productivity and time spent on informal training.

Senior management faces the challenge of quantifying costs related to VET, which are not easy to categorize. Mitrovska and Eftimov (2016) conducted a study that identified costs in the order of importance:

- Loss in productivity due to errors by a new employee, the decline in output from an exiting employee, or general instability in the organization's operations.
- 2. Selection related expenditure for tests, reference checks, and administrative costs.
- Formal and informal training-related costs, including expenditure for venue and training materials.
- 4. Recruitment related activities, such as advertising and engagement of recruitment agencies.
- 5. Administrative activities related to an employee's exit.

Other intangible costs include the loss of organizational knowledge that occurs when an experienced employee leaves the organization (Alkahtani, 2015). This cost may be evident in the loss of productivity as remaining employees or new employees attempt to cover the knowledge gap. In industries where there is a reliance on personal relationships, financial costs may occur with the disruption of customer satisfaction after an employee leaves and customers move to the competition (Burch & Holtom, 2016). Voluntary employee turnover can also lead to physiological effects on the health of the remaining employees.

Instability in the work environment may lead to stress amongst employees (Giorgi et al., 2017). Sonnentag and Fritz (2015) identified three sources of stress that could negate the productivity of employees: (a) task-related stressors, (b) role stressors, and (c) social stressors. The most significant stressors that leaders need to address are task and role stressors due to role ambiguity and job content complexity (Sonnentag & Fritz, 2015). Leaders may also implement strategies that address job satisfaction to achieve a reduction in employee leave intentions (Pahi et al., 2016). Such actions may reduce turnover-related costs that impact morale and productivity levels.

Employee Turnover in the Banking Industry

Leaders in the competitive banking sector deal with the challenges associated with VET. Some critical areas that leaders can address are the use of technology, employee stress, compensation, succession, and stress related to technology use. In the following sections, I discuss each of these areas.

Impact of Technology

The development of technology in the business world has encouraged innovation and an increase in investments that lead to higher productivity in the economy (Mupfiga & Padare, 2017). Appiahene et al. (2019) found that the leaders in the banking sector in Ghana needed to use technology to improve the performance of banks. Technology has also transformed the way leaders make decisions about the type of work that employees do. The use of digital banking products has enabled employees to focus on tasks that require less customer contact. Adom (2018) stated that there is more emphasis on the knowledge-based approach, which influences the way leaders make decisions and arrive at solutions.

Apart from changing the decision-making process, leaders can use technology to influence how products and services reach customers. Changes in technology and operations in response to the effects of the global economic crises led to the restructuring of employees' work processes in the banking sector (Giorgi et al., 2017). In the case of the ING bank, leaders used technology to migrate 60% of their customers to digital platforms and dismantled the organization's hierarchical structure (Barton et al., 2018). Multidisciplinary teams- referred to as tribes, chapters, and squads- focused on endto-end customer solutions (Barton et al., 2018). The ING team's shared expertise, performed quarterly business reviews, and enjoyed the flexibility to stay or join other groups depending on the solution the teams were working on (Barton et al., 2018). According to their CEO, employee engagement and customer satisfaction improved after 2 years of the change (Barton et al., 2018). The strategic use of technology appeared to have yielded positive results for leaders and employees and addressed the challenges of employee retention and engagement in ING bank (Barton et al., 2018). Frustrated employees may look for alternative employment. Mohlala et al. (2012) found that employees who work with new technology may still leave an organization.

Level of Employee Stress Related to Technology Use

Use of technology in the banking industry has disadvantages because of the technostress that may occur amongst some employees. According to Tarafdar et al.

(2011), technostress occurs when a person is unable to adapt to the introduction of new technology. Okolo et al. (2018) found that five categories of technostress affect employee engagement: (a) techno-overload, (b) techno-invasion, (c) techno-complexity, (d) techno-insecurity, and (e) techno-uncertainty. Each category of technostress is discussed in the following paragraphs.

Techno-overload occurs when the use of technology results in an increase in workload and the rate at which employees work (Okolo et al., 2018; Suh & Lee, 2017). In such instances, multitasking causes elevated levels of stress when employees work with multiple system applications at once (Okolo et al., 2018). Techno-invasion occurs when employees' availability is constant, regardless of the time or their location (Tarafdar et al., 2015). Such requirements can lead to feelings of stress and challenges in terms of achieving work-life balance.

Techno-complexity may affect employees who have to learn diversified bank system applications with high functionalities (Okolo et al., 2018). In those situations, employees may find understanding modern technology difficult, and the accompanying stress may lead to job dissatisfaction (Okolo et al., 2018). Techno-insecurity is prevalent in multigenerational employee populations, where employees fear losing their jobs to someone who is able to better understand innovative technology (Tarafdar et al., 2011). According to Tarafdar et al., techno-uncertainty occurred when users had to learn new applications because their existing knowledge was obsolete due to frequent system upgrades.

Level of Employee Stress Related to Work-Life Balance

Although leaders may not have control over the impact of external forces on an organization, leaders need to address internal conditions that can cause stress. Other areas of stress can come from not addressing work-life balance for employees. Yadav (2019) found that women in banking faced work-family conflicts that affected their ability to perform well. In some cases, role conflict, role overload, or weak peer relationships affect how individuals perform their duties (Yadav, 2019). Although the challenges women face may also affect men, Yadav argued that leaders needed to implement unconventional solutions to address the obstacles faced by women. According to Adebayo et al. (2018), the banking sector is a stressful working environment where the absence of hygiene factors may cause an employee to stay or leave an organization.

Compensation

The level of performance in banks may indicate the kind of compensation that employees receive. Omoregie and Kelikume (2017) argued that other factors besides bank performance may influence the level of employee reward. According to Adebayo et al. (2018), 53% of participants who left their jobs were unhappy with their remuneration. Adom (2018) referred to expectancy and equity theories to explain employees' perceptions of the receipt of promised rewards and that leaders will make decisions equitably. According to Adams (1963), equity includes inputs and outcomes, where an employee expects inputs (e.g., recognition and relevance) from the employer-employee relationship. The outcomes come from the employer and include pay, bonuses, and fringe benefits (Adams, 1963). According to Adebayo et al. (2018), who applied Herzberg's two-factor theory to their own research, the absence of hygiene factors like salary equity or job security may cause an employee to leave an organization. Leaders in an organization may need to understand the importance of remuneration for various levels of employees to mitigate VET.

Succession Planning

Leaders need to have a strategy to fill vacancies that may arise from resignations, retirements, or dismissals. According to Cavanaugh (2017), because employee transitions can be disruptive and unavoidable, leaders can incorporate formal and informal training to prepare staff for different roles. Ali and Mehreen (2019) said effective succession planning could lead to positive attitudes among employees in terms of (a) job security, (b) personal development opportunities, and (c) promotion prospects. Leaders can apply the behavioral agency model (BAM) and the agency theory when there is a link between the employer and employee's interests (Ali & Mehreen, 2019). Employers use the BAM to retain employees and manage the risks and costs of employee turnover (Ali & Mehreen, 2019). When an employer chooses to fill internal vacancies with existing employees, there is a reduction in the cost of external recruitment, internal disruption, and meeting of existing employees' self-interests (Ali & Mehreen, 2019). Although leaders can implement robust succession plans, leaders may also benefit from the knowledge of how employees' organizational citizenship behavior (OCB) impacts VET.

Organizational Citizenship Behavior

Employees can show their commitment to an organization through their behavior. Under OCB, employees put discretionary effort into their work for the benefit of their team and the organization (Wang & Sung, 2016). Samuel (2018) focused on OCB to address VET and found that employee retention is essential in environments in which customer loyalty is critical.

When considering VET and OCB, leaders in organizations may also wish to consider the effect that job complexity has on employees. Becton et al. (2017) argued that leaders in organizations could face dysfunctional and functional VET. Turnover is dysfunctional when good performers leave and is functional when poor performers depart voluntarily (Becton et al., 2017). According to Becton et al., high performers manage complex tasks and exhibit high OCB, while low performers struggle with complex tasks and have low OCB. Becton et al. argued that high performers are more likely to face pull factors from interested competitor employers from the environment.

Leaders who are aware of competitor interest in their employees may also consider how leadership style may impact the level of employee OCB and voluntary turnover. Leaders may address the competitor threat with an emphasis on personal relationships with OCBI or OCB (Shareef & Atan, 2019). Shareef and Atan also stated that employers could refer to the organization's needs as part of an organizational citizenship behavior organization (OCBO). Lower voluntary turnover occurs when ethical leaders provide a safe environment where employees' commitment is evident in team relationships (Shareef & Atan, 2019). According to Shareef and Atan, team member relationships are essential aspects of any organization, as individuals work in teams. Uddin et al. (2019) concluded that leaders in organizations needed to recognize the mediating role that OCB and OC (organizational commitment) have on the team's performance. Employees who are committed to their jobs possess high OCB and contribute to the organization's goal when their teams perform well (Uddin et al., 2019). Employee commitment to their jobs may not be the only reason teams perform well. Livi et al. (2018) argued that organizational socialization affects employee behavior in groups. Socialization in an organization refers to how employees transition from being outsiders to insiders and learn the culture of the new organization (Livi et al., 2018). Leaders in an organization need to implement strategies to address potential causes of interpersonal strain in a team that may cause employees to leave an organization (Livi et al., 2018). Leaders in organizations may consider that OCBI that leads to employee retention is not automatic.

Transition

In Section 1, I discussed the background of the problem, the problem statement, purpose statement, conceptual framework, nature of the study, and research and interview questions. I also presented definitions of assumptions, limitations, and delimitations of the study. I considered potential effects of study findings on social change and contribution to business practices. To conclude Section 1, I presented a review of professional and academic literature. In Section 2, I restate the purpose statement to provide context for the current study and discuss the following: (a) the role of the researcher, (b) participants, (c) research method and design, (d) population and sampling, (e) ethical research, (f) data collection instruments, (g) data collection instrument, (h) data collection techniques, (i) data analysis, and (j) reliability and validity. In Section 3, I restate the purpose statement, research question, identified themes from semistructured interviews, and study findings. I address applications to professional practice, implications for social change, and recommendations for action and further research. I conclude the section with a reflection on my experience involving the doctoral process.

Section 2: The Project

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some banking leaders use to mitigate VET. The target population was a minimum of five bank leaders who successfully implemented strategies to mitigate VET at local and international banks located in Lusaka, Zambia, and Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. Four of the bank leaders were from Zambia, and one was from Tanzania. The implication for positive social change included the potential for banking leaders to introduce new products and services that may lead to new employment opportunities and enhanced stability in the community. The creation of additional jobs may lead to opportunities for residents to increase their contributions to their community by spending supplementary disposable income in local economies.

Role of the Researcher

I was the primary instrument for data collection for this qualitative study. Karagiozis (2018) stated that the researcher is the primary instrument for collecting and analyzing data for qualitative research. The principal means of collecting data for this study were semistructured interviews and company documentation. My roles as the researcher were to formulate research and interview questions, use ethical standards to conduct research, transcribe interviews, code and analyze collected data, and report findings. I conducted a qualitative multiple case study and used open-ended questions to allow participants to provide in-depth responses. According to Olubiyi et al. (2019), in a case study, a researcher may find answers to *what, how*, or *why* questions when exploring participants' experiences. I also followed the interview protocol (see Appendix A). Transcription of interviews, coding, and data analysis followed the data collection process.

I took advantage of my 28 years of management and executive experience in the banking industry to conduct this research. I did not have a personal relationship with any participants. As a researcher, it was essential that I conducted ethical research and ensured that participants understood their role. Miracle (2016) said researchers need to adhere to three primary standards in the research process: beneficence, justice, and respect for people. The Belmont Report includes researchers' obligation to safeguard participants' rights, protect participants from harm, and ensure fair and ethical treatment (United States Department of Health & Human Services, 1979). The *Belmont Report* also outlines requirements for participant informed consent, risk and benefits analysis, and guidelines for selection of subjects (United States Department of Health & Human Services, 1979). Miracle described the principles of the *Belmont Report* as (a) respect for persons, which considers a person's autonomy to make an informed decision about participation in a study and protection of vulnerable individuals; (b) beneficence, which refers to the protection of participant from harm while a researcher benefits from their knowledge; and (c) justice, which requires that people are treated equally and with fairness.

My role as a researcher was to ensure participants signed an informed consent form to confirm their willingness to participate in the study. To ensure respect for persons, I behaved in a truthful and ethical manner. To ensure beneficence, I did not expose participants to harm. Finally, to ensure justice, I treated each person equitably and provided information on the interview process and the study's benefits and purpose. During the interview process, I guarded against bias and ensured that I did not ask leading questions as part of the follow up process. I did not ask questions to elicit responses that I wanted to hear. I mitigated my subjectivity by adhering to the interview protocol and using member checking. Harper and Cole (2012) stated that a researcher can mitigate bias by using member checking to enhance the validity and reliability of collected data. Roulston and Shelton (2015) said bias could threaten the integrity of research and needed addressing. I mitigated bias via the implementation of verifiable and transparent research processes and qualitative validity measures. Strategies I used included an interview protocol, member checking, and documentation of steps that I took to execute my study.

I ensured participant confidentiality by password protecting any documents that included participants' identities as well as names of their organizations. All collected data were kept securely on a password-protected thumb drive in a locked cabinet in my home office. I also kept a copy of all critical password-protected documents on my computer. I used member checking and provided participants with a summary of interviews to confirm my interpretation of interview responses. I mitigated researcher bias by adhering to the interview protocol (see Appendix A), conducting member checking, and using a reflexive journal. I used the interview protocol to have a format for semistructured interviews. According to Yin (2018), a researcher who uses an interview protocol can focus on the topic, and participants have the opportunity to explain their perceptions. I also had the opportunity to ask preset questions that were linked to the research question.

Participants

Participants for this qualitative research were five bank leaders who successfully implemented strategies to mitigate VET at local and international banks located in Lusaka, Zambia, and Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. Four of the bank leaders were from Zambia, and one was from Tanzania. According to Serra et al. (2018), a purposeful sample is small, information-rich, and ideal for obtaining qualitative research data. Purposeful sampling is a subjective nonprobability technique that emphasizes selecting knowledgeable participants who are familiar with the study phenomenon (Serra et al., 2018; White et al., 2017). All participants in this study were bank leaders with at least 3 years of experience in senior leadership positions, currently worked in the banking industry in Lusaka and Dar es Salaam, successfully implemented strategies to mitigate VET, were willing to participate in the study, and agreed to audio recording of interviews.

After receiving IRB approval, I browsed professional public databases to find information on potential eligible participants. After identifying participants, timely access to bank leaders was necessary for my study. Once I had identified potential research participants (i.e., bank leaders), I phoned and sent emails to CEOs of these banks to explain the purpose of my study and requested access to identified participants. I made contact with bank leaders after receiving confirmation from participating institutions' CEOs. Amundsen et al. (2017) found that unsupportive gatekeepers or authority figures could prevent a researcher's access to participants. Trust is key to the research process and essential to establish certainty early.

I needed to develop a working relationship with participants after I had permission to make contact. My strategy included answering questions and providing participants with information on their role in the study. All contact with participating bank leaders was conducted by phone. I introduced myself and provided relevant information on my background. My introduction included information about the study and an explanation of selection criteria for participating. I also confirmed their professional experience and positions in the organization.

I explained to participants that interviews would not be in person but rather conducted over the phone or Zoom in order to adhere to COVID-19 social distancing protocols. I advised participants that I would not make any video recordings. I allowed participants to ask questions and followed up initial telephone conversations with an email invitation and the consent form. The email included information on the interview process as well as participant rights. After I sent emails, I called each participant again to answer any questions. Once I received consent forms by email, I called participants and agreed on dates and times for virtual interviews.

Research Method and Design

Research Method

There were three research methods to consider: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods. According to Reis et al. (2019), the qualitative research method is suitable when a researcher seeks to identify patterns and interrelationships between

concepts. The qualitative research method is a meticulous and proficient way to answer how and why questions about a phenomenon or event (Hamilton & Finley, 2019). Rahman (2017) stated that the qualitative research method allows a researcher to understand a participant's experience in a specific setting, and the personal interaction facilitates the clarification of any issues. I used the qualitative research method because I sought to understand the in-depth meanings of the participants' experiences.

According to Bleiker et al. (2019), qualitative researchers can generate richness, depth, and insight into how people interpret and make sense and meaning of their experiences. Bansal et al. (2018) stated that qualitative researchers interpret data to discover patterns and gain a deeper and more accurate understanding of a phenomenon.

Quantitative researchers measure variables and test hypotheses about variables' relationships to address the research question (Park & Park, 2016). According to Bleiker et al. (2019), quantitative research findings are generalizable and reliant on scales and measures. I did not choose quantitative research because I did not test hypotheses or use mathematical models. Turner et al. (2017) described mixed method research as a combination of qualitative and quantitative research methods used in the same study. I did not choose the mixed method research because I did not combine an analysis of quantifiable and measurable factors with subjective responses from participants.

Research Design

I considered three research designs: case study, phenomenological, and ethnographic research. Yin (2018) described a research design as a logical way in which collected data are analyzed and used to answer a research question. Yin stated that a researcher can use the case study design to explore a phenomenon of the environment. I used the case study research design to explore strategies that some banking leaders use to mitigate VET. According to Alpi and Evans (2019), the case study design allows a researcher to explore a phenomenon that is bound by time and place. I chose the multiple case study over a single case study because I wanted to compare information from various research sites. Researchers may conduct case studies on multiple sites or an individual location with sources of evidence from interviews, observations, documents, artifacts, or archival records (Alpi & Evans, 2019; Olubiyi et al., 2019).

The second and third research designs that I considered were phenomenological and ethnographic. In the phenomenological design, a researcher combines data collection methods such as interviews and testimonies to reflect, understand, and explain a participant's lived experience of a phenomenon (Chan et al., 2015; Flynn, & Korcuska, 2018). According to Babu (2019), a phenomenological study includes an individual's description of a phenomenon, perception, and their response. I did not use the phenomenological design because I did not focus on the personal meanings of the participants' lived experiences. I did not use the ethnographic design because I did not observe or become part of an intact cultural group over an extended period of time. According to Sharman (2017), the purpose of the ethnographic design is to help a researcher understand peoples' experiences of their social and cultural practices.

I planned to conduct at least five interviews and examine documents such as human resource strategies, monthly human capital reports, and human capital analytics reports from the organizations to reach data saturation. Data saturation occurs when there is no new information gleaned from interviews or when no new themes appear during analysis (Fusch & Ness, 2015). Data saturation is determined by the richness of the data collected and not the number of interviews (Vasileiou et al., 2018). I reached data saturation with five interviews and did not need to continue with additional interviews.

Population and Sampling

I used purposeful sampling to choose participants for my study. A researcher uses purposeful sampling to choose information-rich participants with knowledge about an event or phenomenon (Bulut & Ertem, 2018; Koohestani et al., 2018). The study sample included a target minimum of five bank leaders who have successfully implemented strategies to mitigate VET at local and international banks located in Lusaka, Zambia, and Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. Four of the bank leaders were from Zambia, and one was from Tanzania.

The participants came from local and international banks to ensure that I obtained differing perspectives. The primary criterion for selecting the participants was that they had experience in successfully implementing strategies to mitigate VET. The optimum sample size in qualitative research is flexible, as the recruitment of study participants continues until data saturation is reached (Turner-Bowker et al., 2018; Vasileiou et al., 2018). According to Malterud et al. (2016), participants' quality of information determines their relevance to the study and influences the sample size. Malterud et al. stated that, unlike quantitative studies, qualitative studies do not have standard guidelines for sample sizes. Without maximum sample sizes, I continued with telephone interviews and document reviews until I achieved data saturation.

I chose a sample size of five because I expected to have rich data from the indepth interviews with participants who are in the same industry. Qualitative researchers who conduct studies with small numbers can collect rich and detailed data (Farrugia, 2019). My study was similar to that of Walton (2019) and Dietschi (2018), who achieved data saturation with five participants. Walton conducted a study on strategies investment bankers use to retain frontline employees and reached data saturation with five participants. Walton collected data from research participants and examined company documentation. Dietschi also achieved data saturation in a study on leadership strategies to reduce employee turnover. Dietschi found that data saturation was achieved by (a) asking five participants the same questions, (b) requesting that participants provide similar company documentation, and (c) incorporating member checking. Vasileiou et al. (2018) posited that data saturation occurs when no new themes emerge from the interviews with participants. I used open-ended questions to encourage participants to provide full descriptions of their experiences regarding the implementation of strategies used to mitigate VET. I conducted telephone interviews with the participants at a mutually agreed-upon time and date.

Ethical Research

A researcher needs to adopt an ethical approach to research. The researcher is responsible for compliance to research standards (Cumyn et al., 2019). V. Lee (2018) argued that poorly designed research may lead to biased findings or difficulty in interpreting results. I adhered to the university protocols for the research process. The research approval process included the requirement for the participants to complete an informed consent form. Each research participant completed the informed consent form as a sign of agreement to participate in the study. The consent form included the criteria for the selection of participants as well as the background and purpose of the study. Under the ethical principles, The *Belmont Report* includes the principles on justice, beneficence, and respect for the people participating in the research (United States Department of Health & Human Services, 1979).

I ensured that participants would not be subject to harm or coercion and that they would not be overburdened by the research process. To ensure respect for persons, I behaved truthfully and ethically and did not coerce participants to take part in the study. For beneficence, I did not expose participants to harm by my conduct. For justice, I treated each person equitably and provided information on the interview process as well as the study's benefits and purpose. I also respected participants' time by not calling for more than two meetings.

I provided participants with the consent form, which included details of the research process, risks, and benefits. Participants confirmed their participation and indicated the words "I consent, and I understand that I am agreeing to the protocols outlined in the above statements." The participants sent me their informed consent form stating that they consented to participate via email, as we did not meet in person.

The informed consent process included a clause informing participants that there was no penalty for choosing to withdraw from the study. The participants needed to notify me by email or phone if they chose to leave the study. I provided my contact details on the consent form so that participants could reach me if they had any questions

or chose to not participate in the study. I did not receive notice of a participant's decision to withdraw from the study, so I did not delete any collected data or personal information.

The participants received an email that included information on the purpose of the study, a description of the first and follow-up interviews, and their rights in the research process. The length of each interview was approximately 60 minutes long, and in the initial interview, I sought to answer the research question. The second telephone interview with each participant was part of the member checking process, which I used to validate my interpretation of the interview.

For the member checking process, I provided each participant with a summary of their interview, and the participants reviewed and confirmed my interpretation of the collected data and corrected any inaccuracies. Member checking can increase the dependability and credibility of collected data (Iivari, 2018). Member checking includes the researcher's interpretation and the participant's voice in the dissemination of research findings (Chandler et al., 2015). I also used the second interview to ask follow-up questions to clarify any outstanding issues. The second interview occurred within 4 weeks of the first interview.

An essential part of the informed consent process is the confidentiality of each participant's identity. According to Ross et al. (2018), the nature of rich qualitative data requires that reidentification does not occur from the collected data. I identified participants with the letter 'P' and assigned each one with a number. I used codes such as P1, P2, P3, and so forth instead of participant names when conducting data analysis, and information on the participants and their respective organizations was kept confidential. Each participant's organization was identified by a set of letters such as Bank AA, Bank BB, Bank CC. The collected data were password protected and will be kept securely in a locked cabinet in my home office for 5 years. I will shred the paper documents and reformat the thumb drive that contains the digital information. I did not financially compensate any participant for their time, and there was no need to reimburse costs. However, Gelinas et al. (2018) argued that compensation is allowed within specific guidelines. After the study is published, I will provide a summary of findings to the participants. The IRB approval number for this study is 08-02-21-0669498.

Data Collection Instruments

I was the primary data collection instrument. The data sources included semistructured interviews and company documents on the organization's employee conditions of service, training, and compensation. Clark and Veale (2018) stated that a researcher is the primary instrument of data collection and analysis in qualitative studies. I conducted semistructured interviews via telephone and VoIP (voice over Internet Protocol) as the primary data collection method.

Because semistructured interviews were my primary source of data, I was aware of reflexivity, which could compromise the quality of the collected data. Yin (2018) stated that reflexivity could compromise the data collected during an interview when the researcher's perspective influences the participants' responses. The researcher's views can also compromise the research process. I used reflexivity to contemplate and keep my personal views, experience, beliefs, and preconceived ideas separate from the research process. Reflexivity allowed me to question my assumptions and become more open to interpreting the collected data without bias. I also reflected on the research process as I proceeded with the study. During the interviews, I used a list of preset questions from the interview protocol (see Appendix A). Apart from the interview protocol, I included member checking and a reflexive journal to mitigate researcher bias.

The secondary data source that I relied on was company documents that included human resource strategies, monthly human capital reports, and reports on the organization's policies and strategies. These documents contained additional details on how the leaders in the organization mitigate VET. I also conducted additional research on the organizations using sources such as publicly available company documents. The reports from the public sources provided information on how the organization's leaders address people risk, including VET. According to Yin (2018), documents are useful for corroborating evidence collected from other sources. I compared the information in the company documents, such as human resource strategies and organization reports, with the data collected from the interviews to ascertain whether the information aligned.

There was corroboration between the interview data and the documentation, so I did not recruit additional participants or conduct further research on my study topic. I relied on the triangulation of data from the semistructured interviews and company documentation to enhance the reliability and validity of the findings. I used human capital records and company reports to provide context on the historical strategies that leaders in the organization used to mitigate VET. I asked participants to provide company documentation, and the request was included in the consent form, which the participants signed before proceeding with the study. According to Yin (2018), single sources of

evidence are not appropriate for case study research because a researcher needs to conduct an in-depth study of a phenomenon.

Data Collection Technique

I collected data regarding the successful strategies that banking leaders use to mitigate VET. According to Maila and Ross (2018), the list of interview questions needs to meet the aims of the study. Researchers use interviews to have more flexibility, as they can ask participants probing questions (Arslangilay, 2018). After I received IRB approval, I conducted semistructured interviews to collect data from participants chosen via purposeful sampling. All contact with participants was conducted by telephone, and I sent an email to confirm the details of our conversation. I explained the purpose of each interview and chose an agreed-upon time and date for each meeting. I also advised participants that the interviews would be approximately 60 minutes long.

I informed participants that the member checking interview would last approximately 30 minutes and take place within 3 weeks of the first interview. The member checking process occurs when a researcher provides a participant with an interpretation of the interview (Birt et al., 2016). The participant checks for accuracy and may correct any misinterpretation of the discussion (Birt et al., 2016). According to Birt et al., after the first interview review, the researcher uses the follow-up interview to focus on confirming, modifying, and verifying the interview transcript summary. The interviews only commenced once participants returned the informed consent form to me by email. During the interview, I used the interview protocol (see Appendix A) to conduct the semistructured interviews to ensure that each participant was asked the same set of questions. I used probing questions to encourage participants to express their experiences about the phenomenon under investigation. In addition to the audio recording, I also took handwritten notes of follow-up questions or important words or phrases in case I required further explanation.

According to Arslangilay (2018), recording interviews may prevent data loss and improve the confidentiality of a study. I recorded the interview with my Samsung to ensure that I was not distracted by copious notetaking. I made a backup audio recording of the interview with my MacBook Air computer as an audio file. All participants allowed me to record the interviews, as indicated in the invitation to participate in the study.

As the researcher, I was also responsible for preventing a participant's exposure to known risks. In the era of social distancing and potential exposure to COVID-19, I used a combination of telephone and VoIP (i.e., Zoom and Skype) to conduct the interviews. Before the end of the interview, I reminded participants that I would send them a summary of the interview so they could check the accuracy of what I had recorded and provide additional information if necessary. After the interviews, I relied on member checking to enhance the validity of my study. According to Birt et al. (2016), member checking also minimizes possible misinterpretation of collected data. I also ensured I completed the transcription right after the interviews to speed up the analysis. I transcribed the interview responses into a Microsoft Word document. There are advantages and disadvantages when a researcher uses semistructured interviews to collect data from participants. The advantages of semistructured interviews include the personal interaction that allows a researcher to engage and be part of a participant's experience (Karagiozis, 2018). According to Yin (2018), a participant can share relevant knowledge and experience. A researcher can also ask a participant to elaborate on points raised during an interview and receive an immediate response. Harper and Cole (2012) stated that researchers can paraphrase or repeat what a participant has said to confirm understanding during an interview.

One disadvantage of semistructured interviews is that the allocated time may be insufficient to finish all the questions, as interviews can be time-consuming. Yin (2018) stated that using semistructured interviews may take longer and cost more than distributing and administering questionnaires. The amount of data collected from a semistructured interview may take longer to analyze than other methods, such as observations or surveys. Another disadvantage is that there may not be enough time for the researcher to build rapport with the participant. According to Yin (2018), participants may tell the researcher what they feel the researcher wants to hear. Weller (2017) stated that participants might not provide a researcher with all the needed information, especially in the absence of rapport. I addressed the disadvantages of semistructured interviews by ensuring that I asked the participants a few questions about their day so as to build rapport. Further, I followed the interview protocol to ensure that the interview was concluded within the allocated time.

Data Organization Technique

I tracked and logged the research activities in a reflexive journal and included notes from the interviews and company documentation. I also included information on the dates of the first and follow-up interviews in the journal. Yin (2011) stated that a qualitative researcher can use a reflexive journal to document introspections and reactions of the research journey. According to Yin (2018), researchers need to organize notes and collect data in an organized way. I used an alphanumeric coding system to enhance the retrieval of participant information. I arranged the collected data according to assigned participant code identifiers such as P1, P2, and so forth. Each participant had a designated file labeled with a participant code and the interview date such as P1-10282021, P2-11032021, P3-11052021, P4-11072021, and P5-11072021. Ross et al. (2018) stated that the researcher's role is to protect participants' identities. Each file's contents included a Microsoft Word file containing the transcription of the participant's interview.

Each participating bank had a separate file labeled with an identifier code with a link to the participant, such as P1-Bank AA, P2-Bank BB, P3-Bank CC, and so forth. I kept other related documentation from the participating organizations in designated files. The collected data will be password protected and maintained securely in a locked cabinet in my home office for 5 years and will then be destroyed by shredding the paper documents. I will reformat the thumb drive which contains the digital information.

Data Analysis

After I collected the data, I proceeded with thematic analysis. The data analysis process I used was Yin's five phases. Abdalla et al. (2018) stated that methodological triangulation uses various methods such as interviews, observations, and documents to understand a phenomenon. I relied on the participants' interview responses and company documents to conduct the methodological triangulation. According to Yin (2011), data analysis occurs in five phases: (a) compiling and organizing the collected data, (b) disassembling the data according to labels or phrases, (c) reassembling the data to identify any emerging patterns, (d) interpreting the data, and (e) concluding with a report of the study.

As part of compiling, I sought to become familiar with the collected data. Yin (2011) recommended relistening to the recorded interviews at the compilation stage. I kept a digital record and compiled the data from the interview transcripts and the company documentation in Microsoft Word. I thoroughly reviewed the transcribed interview files and company documentation, and member checked the interview summary. I also reviewed my handwritten notes and noted phrases or quotes I had written down during the participant interviews.

Once I completed compiling the data, I disassembled the data and began the coding process. Coding enables a researcher to understand how the collected data relate to the research question (Elliott, 2018). Clark and Veale (2018) stated that coding includes the utilization of words or phrases that represent components of captured data that characterize a phenomenon. As part of the initial coding process, I also utilized an

analytic memo. Saldana (2016) stated that analytic memo writing allows a researcher to document reflections on the coding process, information on themes, subthemes, and participants' responses. I used descriptive coding to assign labels and phrases within the data. Codes are descriptions, words, or phrases that summarize data in a meaningful way (Saldana, 2016). I also noted critical words or phrases relevant to answering the research question.

At the reassembling stage, I rearranged the data into more substantive themes as I reviewed each participant transcript. In the reassembling stage, a researcher can compare the collected data and watch for relevant themes or offer contrasting explanations (Yin, 2011). The disassembling and reassembling phases was iterative, and I repeated the process until no new themes emerged. According to Clark and Veale (2018), codes can reveal themes from the collected data, and Basnyat and Lao (2019) also used the themes to reorganize codes developed from the transcribed interviews. According to Yin (2018), a researcher may use codes to identify themes. I also watched for related words or actions to identify themes and subthemes. Hackett and Strickland (2018) stated that qualitative data analysis allows the researcher to continue to identify themes and subthemes. According to Olubiyi et al. (2019), the emerging themes from the related words or phrases describe the participants' views.

After the initial manual coding, I used NVivo software to code, classify, sort, and arrange data from the interview transcripts. NVivo is a qualitative data analysis software used to organize and code data (Yin, 2018). NVivo enables a researcher to highlight and track sections of interview transcripts without losing the source data (Sepasgozar &

Davis, 2018). According to Yin (2018), software packages do not conduct the analysis, but help identify words or phrases that match codes. I imported the participant interview transcripts from Microsoft Word into NVivo. Because the data analysis process is iterative, I continued with the coding until there was enough relevant information to answer the research question. At the data analysis stage, I compared the different interview transcripts again to identify common themes. I color-coded the themes in NVivo and was able to identify the most common and frequent themes from the participant transcripts. I also relied on word frequency and word clouds to collect information that helped me to identify the themes.

The interpretation of the themes and subthemes follows the reassembling phase of the data analysis. Yin (2018) stated that a meaningful understanding of the data is needed to follow the data collection. Birt et al. (2016) stated that data interpretation may reflect on the collected data and clarify the target population. I also determined which themes and subthemes linked to the literature review, the current study's conceptual framework, and current published studies on my topic. After interpreting the data, I produced a summary report for the participating organizations, which included the findings and the research recommendations. The description of a case study's findings is as important as the recommendation for action (Yin, 2018). I also created a summary report of the findings for the research participants.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability

Reliability in qualitative research occurs when there is consistency and dependability in the way that research is conducted. According to Yin (2018), the challenge of qualitative research reliability occurs when there is no documentation to support the conducted research procedures. Some variability may occur, however, because participants change, and the depth of their responses may vary. Leung (2015) stated that consistency is essential for reliable and trustworthy studies and, although some acceptable variability may occur in the findings, researchers are expected to apply the same methodology.

Reliability in qualitative research refers to the dependability and consistency in research findings evidenced by documentation (Moon et al., 2016). A researcher is responsible for conducted well-documented research that includes a transparent and verifiable data collection process (Daniel, 2018). According to Collingridge and Gantt (2019), reliability in research includes the implementation of data collection and data analysis, which produces in-depth and illustrative information about a given phenomenon. Besides the research process, member checking, data saturation, and a well-documented interview protocol all enhance the reliability of qualitative research. Besides documenting the research process and data saturation, I relied on member checking, the use of an interview protocol, and methodological triangulation to enhance my study's dependability. According to Anney (2014), qualitative researchers can

achieve dependability by providing an audit trail that allows a third person to examine and review the steps of the research process.

Validity

Validity in qualitative research includes the credibility, transferability, and confirmability of a researcher's findings. According to Daniel (2018), a researcher is expected to describe and analyze data and also show evidence from different sources of data. Spiers et al. (2018) stated that validity occurs when collected data are appropriate and reflect an accurate account of the participants' experiences.

According to Leung (2015), the validity of qualitative research includes the appropriateness of the tools, processes, and data that are relied upon by the researcher. The research methodology and design, type of sample, data analysis, results, and conclusions should align for a researcher to answer the research question (Leung, 2015). The researcher's findings should be supported by an audit trail to show the data collection process. The audit trail of the research findings includes well-documented details of the research process to enhance transparency (Daniel, 2018).

Further, the researcher should detail how to achieve data saturation and under what circumstances collected data are sufficient. I enhanced the validity of the study through the member checking process and methodological triangulation, as I collected and compared data from more than one source. I strengthened validity by describing the participants' experience of the phenomenon and producing a concise summary of each interview for the member checking process. The participants were selected against set criteria, and each participant was asked the same questions during the interviews.

Credibility

Credibility refers to the confidence that a researcher has in the truthfulness of a study that is based upon the data provided by the participants (Asiamah et al., 2017). There is a link between a researcher's understanding of the population, the selection criteria, and the credibility of the research findings (Asiamah et al., 2017). The link occurs when a researcher offers an in-depth analysis of the collected data and presents verifiable sources of data (Daniel, 2018). According to Daniel, the data sources need to be valid. Further, member checking enhances the credibility of a study, which occurs when a research participant reviews what the researcher has written with the goal of correcting possible misinterpretations (Birt et al., 2016). Triangulation is another way to enhance credibility because researchers show how data from diverse sources link together (Daniel, 2018). The various data sources that a researcher uses in methodological triangulation may include data collected from interviews and company documentation. I used methodological triangulation and member checking and enhanced credibility when I asked the research participants the same questions according to the interview protocol (see Appendix A).

Transferability

Transferability occurs when the findings of a study apply to other contexts or populations (Daniel, 2018). According to Malterud (2001), the findings of the research can be shared and applied outside the study but may not be transferable or relevant for everyone. The reader of the study, and not the person conducting the research, determines who will adopt the findings. The researcher will need to provide (a) a detailed description of the methodology used, (b) the context of the study, and (c) the rationale for the choice of the purposive sampling (Anney, 2014). To help achieve transferability, I provided information on the study's connection to the research environment.

To achieve transferability, I provided thick descriptions of the collected data and details of the research process. According to Anney (2014), thick descriptions include details of the research processes including the data collection, context of the study, and the production of the final report. I also used purposeful sampling to ensure a representative sample and data saturation.

Confirmability

Confirmability indicates the extent of trust and confidence that other researchers may have in the study's findings. A researcher's study findings need to reveal what participants said and should not reflect the researcher's potential bias. Abdalla et al. (2018) stated that research conclusions could be derived from the participants' information and not the researcher's views. According to Anney (2014), using an audit trail, reflexive notes, and triangulation can enhance confirmability. I strengthened the confirmability of the current study with details of the data collection process and a description of the use of personal notes, interview transcriptions, interview recordings, and other relevant documentation.

Data Saturation

When analyzing data, a researcher does not automatically reach data saturation when no new data, themes, or codes appear. According to Fusch and Ness (2015), a researcher needs detailed, rich, and thick data to reach saturation. Vasileiou et al. (2018) stated that data saturation occurs when data from additional interviews do not result in any new codes or themes. Fusch and Ness (2015) stated that data saturation is not easy to qualify because of the absence of a clear definition. There is, however, a link between triangulation and data saturation because triangulation allows a researcher to explore a phenomenon from different perspectives (Fusch & Ness, 2015). I included data collected from participant interviews and company documentation to reach data saturation. I also aimed for data saturation through methodological triangulation and ensured that I included various sources of data. Fusch and Ness (2015) stated that methodological triangulation provides rich and thick data.

Transition and Summary

In Section 2, I reiterated the purpose statement to provide context for the current study. I also discussed my role as the primary research instrument, research participants, and inclusion criteria for the study. I described the research method and design that I used for the study and highlighted why I chose the qualitative method and multiple case study design. I described the sample population and techniques I used to choose participants. Furthermore, I relied on the *Belmont Report* to guide my discussion on research ethics. I included a description of data collection and techniques I used for my study as well as different data analysis stages that I followed. I used NVivo to organize and code collected data. To conclude Section 2, I discussed the reliability and validity of the study, emphasizing the requirement to provide an accurate account of participants' experiences.

In Section 3, I restate the purpose statement and research question. I then present findings of the study and identified themes from the semistructured interviews. I address applications to professional practice, implications for social change, and recommendations for further research. This is followed by a reflection on my experiences involving the doctoral process and a conclusion. Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some banking leaders use to mitigate VET. The target population was five bank leaders who successfully implemented strategies to mitigate VET at local and international banks in Lusaka, Zambia, and Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. Four bank leaders were from Zambia, and one was from Tanzania. I collected data from participants through semistructured interviews and reviewed company documentation to validate information provided by participants. I reached data saturation by the fifth interview when no new information emerged from the last semistructured interview. Findings indicated that bank leaders use a variety of strategies to mitigate VET. The three themes that emerged from data analysis were: (a) leader communications to build trust and engagement, (b) using remuneration and benefits to retain employees, and (c) using training and development for employee retention.

Presentation of the Findings

The overarching research question was: What strategies do some bank leaders use to mitigate VET? Three themes emerged from data analysis.

Theme 1: Leader Communications to Build Trust and Engagement

Data Collected

The first emerging theme was leader communications to build trust and engagement. All participants (P) used communication to enhance employee engagement and mitigate VET. P1, P2, and P4 stated they communicated results of employee engagement surveys to employees through face-to-face meetings. At these meetings, leaders discussed reports with subordinates, noted issues that employees were unhappy with, and highlighted where (engagement survey) scores were good. At the end of each meeting, leaders committed to addressing issues that employees raised in their responses. P1 stated, "We check where we scored low and then look at all those parts. Is it reward? We delve into the real problem and then come up with actions." P2 described the communication process that began with subordinates before including supervisors:

When we discuss the survey, we call for a meeting. In the first meeting, we exclude the supervisors so that people could be open and speak up what we have collected from the survey plus what we collected during the discussion there. We call for a meeting with the supervisor.

P2 stated resolutions from meetings go to the human resources (HR) committee, and "other HR committee members get to see what has really happened and what are the issues which have been resolved." Further, P4 stated:

Once we get the feedback, we then get back to the staff to see what is not happening in terms of the feedback that was given. We then come up with an action plan, and start working towards achieving those objectives.

Survey questions from P2 included issues on leadership, the quantum of work (amount of work), and employee commitment with banks. P2 stated, "If I can describe an outcome, I'll pick one, especially our employee engagement [survey]. It works because it assisted us in picking a lot of critical issues which did not come to management attention." P2 said, "during the COVID period, key personnel could have left the bank if they [leaders] had not addressed the issues." According to P2, feedback from surveys encouraged leaders to improve their communication with employees. P2 stated, "We improved on communication and revived our monthly newsletter because it went on freeze for 1 and half years or 2 years. So, we revived it." P4 said, "So it could be maybe, for example, they [employees] may not have certain tools, or it could be an issue of training." According to P1, leaders addressed critical issues from surveys, "some on wellbeing, something on reward, something about the culture, and something about [your] line manager or people leader capability, diversity, and inclusion. [Other issues from the surveys included] people's emotions, how they feel about working for the bank."

Changes in the organization's culture may include use of office space. According to P1, open communication is enhanced with open plan offices: "We sit in an open space, including the leaders, break silos, and create a very open culture." In some cases, the topdown approach to communication is discouraged. P1 described how each leader was assigned millennials, stating:

You have this bottom-up approach where I get two people who will be my mentors in a year. They can sit with me and tell me information or give guidance on what they think we should be doing well. We have to be receptive to that advice.

P5 did not conduct employee engagement surveys but stated, "Managers are encouraged to have a bottom-up, open management style where they can receive ideas from their juniors about doing things. The bank discourages a top-down approach." Besides face-toface communication, P1 and P4 used town hall meetings to get some messages to employees, and P2 used departmental meetings.

P4 described how leaders used quarterly town hall meetings to enforce the message of changes in the values and culture of the organization and what that meant to employees. P4 stated, "We started this culture journey, and we had our board chair come for one of the town hall meetings so that he could set the tone." According to P1, leaders "give many awards in quarterly town halls. I think that's also a powerful one for retention because you get your staff to feel recognized in public in those townhalls." Apart from collecting data from participants, I also reviewed company documents.

None of the documents I reviewed highlighted steps for communication with employees. I reviewed documents that illustrated how leaders communicated key messages with employees. No participants shared memos or emails, citing confidentiality issues. A sustainability report from P1 included key messages to employees on culture and employee engagement. P2 provided documentation that departmental leaders used to discuss results of employee surveys. I also reviewed employee ratings and comments made by employees in surveys, for example, "I receive needed support from my supervisor." Employee suggestions included, "We are requesting one additional staff to reduce tasks for existing staff [i.e., four officers plus one supervisor]." Another suggestion was, "We are proposing training for both supervisors on team management, leadership skills, and communication." P3 stated that communication with employees was conducted through email, WhatsApp, and employee newsletters. P4 said communication was via confidential intranet or emails, and company report documents confirmed employee surveys. P4 said, "All employees have been informed of the survey results and invited to participate in action planning. We developed action plans to improve employee satisfaction in the year ahead, and teams actively manage these." P5 stated that communication with employees was conducted through confidential internal emails and memos. Primary documents that I reviewed included conditions of service for employees, which describe benefits that employees receive from the employer in exchange for skills and abilities they bring to the organization. I was not able to visit participant offices due to COVID-19 restrictions. As a result, I did not have the advantage of reviewing all documents that I could have reviewed at the participant site. Participants did not feel comfortable sharing some information, such as communication plans and employee engagement action plans, via email.

Evidence From the Literature

According to findings for theme 1, leaders in organizations communicate in multiple ways to mitigate VET. Organizations also use different strategies to minimize employee turnover. Novis et al. (2020) said organizations with clear communication strategies involving development and career paths had 3.3% lower employee turnover rates than those that did not have clear communication strategies.

Besides the different strategies, the way communication is handled may also affect an employee's decision to leave or stay in an organization. Holzwarth et al. (2021) found that horizontal and vertical communication affected an employee's affective commitment to an organization. According to Holzwarth et al., vertical communication is measured by participative decision-making, trust in leadership, availability of information, and employee support from the organization. Holzwarth et al. stated that although other factors from peer relationships at a horizontal level could affect an employee's decision to stay with an organization, horizontal communication encourages an employee to stay in the organization. Besides horizontal or vertical communication, Tian et al. (2020) found that a combination of motivation and a leader's ability to communicate about job content leads to increased employee retention.

The quality of information communicated may also impact whether an employee will leave or stay in an organization. Ohunakin and Olugbade (2022) found that accurate communication in an organization decreases the rate of employee turnover intention, and the lower rate occurs when communicated information is accurate. Quality information leads to employees having better relationships with leaders, possessing the tools to perform their jobs, and ultimately having lower intentions to leave an organization (Ohunakin & Olugbade, 2022). Quality relationships in an organization may also act as a mitigant to VET. Guan and Frenkel (2019) found that supervisors should not focus only on formal communication to employees through policies, but should enhance employee commitment by incorporating social activities outside the workplace.

Evidence from the Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework for this study was the TLT, as leaders in an organization play a critical role in retaining employees. The four constructs of TLT are (a) intellectual stimulation, (b) idealized influence (c) idealized consideration, and (d) inspirational motivation (Bass, 1999). The first theme, the leader's communication to

build trust and engagement, is not aligned with the idealized consideration construct of transformational leadership. Although leaders have implemented strategies to address feedback on areas of concern to the employees, the leader's actions do not constitute oneto-one interaction.

With idealized consideration, leaders also focus on an individual's personal development, which was not the case for theme 1. According to Agyemang et al. (2017), a leader focuses on communicating with individuals and addressing their concerns. The theme aligns with inspirational motivation when leaders communicate the organization's vision and engage employees to adopt proposed organizational cultural changes. Inspirational motivation is an expression of a leader's ability to communicate a vision that employees can identify with on both a business and personal level (Agyemang et al., 2017). The theme does not align with intellectual stimulation constructs, as there is no evidence from the participants that leaders use communication to give examples of role models or encourage innovation. The theme aligns with idealized influence when leaders openly communicate the organizational goals and encourage employees to believe, prioritize, and adopt them. Zineldin (2017) stated that leaders do not focus on personal gain, but on the organization's vision. According to Zineldin, transformational leaders influence their followers to share and adopt the organization's vision as their own.

Theme 2: Using Remuneration and Benefits to Retain Employees

Data Collected

The second theme that emerged from the data was using remuneration and benefits to retain employees. Five participants contributed to the theme. The findings from the participants comprised financial benefits such as salary, bonuses, cash awards, and allowances. The nonfinancial benefits included medical insurance, private pensions, and loans. The participants acknowledged that remuneration and benefits were key mitigants against VET. The key differentiator was salary; according to P1:The role of our leaders is huge in influencing decisions around pay, especially because everything else gets connected to pay. If they get good pay, we know that the people are well placed from a pay point, so retaining them becomes easy.

P2 stated that it was essential to ensure that salaries reflected employee grades: You find people are doing the same job, but the pay difference is really huge, and we said we need to see how we can close it because this brought a lot of dissatisfaction and complaints from employees. We aligned them so that it can be at least the minimum of the grade.

P3 relied on publicly available salary information from the banking industry union, sharing, "We found that we are the best payers consistently over the last couple of years." P4 stated that other benefits need considering, not just the salary, stating, "It is a bit of a struggle to say I am going to be the highest payer in the market. So you would rather say pay is one of the things."

Further, P4 mentioned, "We have gone as far as making a counter offer because recruitment is an expensive exercise, so we would want to retain our key skills." P5 acknowledged the importance of salaries and was concerned about the loss of skills, said, "When operating in a competitive market, the bank may not be able to match the salaries of employees that have been given better offers. One area of risk is employees with IT skills." P5 acknowledged that budget constraints made it difficult to compete: "In some instances, they get quite good offers which we cannot match, and we also tried using things like offering a (salary) notch or two to retain them, but we find that we are not able to meet that." P1, P3, P4, and P5 acknowledged that benefits need addressing when operating in a competitive market to mitigate VET.

P1, P3, P4, and P5 had similar benefits, including medical insurance, private pensions, loans, funeral allowances, and life assurance. Other standard benefits such as leave or travel allowances are mandatory under the Zambian employment law (Employment Code Act, 2019). P3 and P5 described additional pension benefits for employees who had worked for 10 or more years. P3 indicated the amount as "3 months of their basic pay times the number of years they have worked." P5 specified the rate was "3 months (basic pay) for every year served" in the organization. P1 also mentioned, "The wellness agenda mentality is big for us, and this year we have been focusing on how we can enhance financial, physical, and mental wellness." P1 said:

We have a very good medical scheme right now that allows us to pay medical for a spouse and their children up to 21 years. With a pension contribution, we work on higher basic pay and less on allowances, which means people save more (for their) pension. We have got very competitive interest rates for personal loans and mortgages. Once staff gets a loan, they cannot almost immediately move because there is this obligation, and so also the tenure works for us because it is five years, so you know you sort of lock-in these people for a period of time. Further, P3 explained:

We tried to make our conditions of service as attractive as possible. They are designed in such a way that members of staff build a career with the bank. I think the combination has contributed to the retention rates that we have in the bank. We provide advances, house, and car loans.

According to P4, "In terms of our people, we will give slightly more pension. The bank, in our case, is paying 100% medical." P4 said we look at "what the other banks or other organizations or similar sectors are doing so we also get to benchmark and see what our competitors are doing and what we are not doing." P5 said, "The conditions of service are things we use to mitigate voluntary employee turnover. I would like to say that we are quite generous with our advances and loans to staff."

All the participants stated that they relied on market data to compare remuneration and benefits. P1 shared:

We do what we call benchmarking. We look at salary ranges as a way to mitigate that issue. Then we do a lot of competitor analysis on reward to try and mitigate that (voluntary turnover) before people leave. We try to check where the competition is sitting and manage it from that perspective.

P2 mentioned, "We needed to go to the market and purchase the data to see what the market pays for a position. It gave us a picture of our 2022 human resources cost." P3 stated, "We're able to compare the (other bank's) collective agreements, and we have consistently been among the best payers." P4 explained that they engage a third party to

conduct a salary and benefits survey, sharing, "We do that to see how competitive we are in the market." P5 also stated, "We benchmark with competitors."

Apart from the effect of the competition on bank remuneration and benefits, the emergence of COVID-19 affected employee benefits. P1 stated, "We are working 50% at office, 50% at home, and staff like that very much." P2 stated, "Covid taught us a lot, that work is not only about being in a building, but you can also work everywhere. The issue is the output you are bringing in." The employees had to adjust to working in different ways.

The documentation I reviewed reflected a commitment to employee benefits and market-driven remuneration. A fair pay report from P1 indicated that 74% of employees chose to work from home 50% of the time, and employee benefits were adjusted to include meals and transport for those employees who had to work in the office during the COVID-19 pandemic lockdown. P1's shareholder's responsibilities report included a description of four pillars of well-being to support employees' mental, physical, social, and financial wellness. The country report from P1 included a statement on the bank's commitment to providing market-driven salaries and expanding salary ranges to enhance transparency. P2 prioritized the harmonization of salaries with the grading system. P3, P4, and P5's documentation were on conditions of service and the importance of market-driven pay. Documents from P3 and P5 included similar additional pension benefits for employees who remained in the bank for more than 10 years. P3's documentation had 3 months' pay for each completed year of uninterrupted employment in the organization,

and P5's documents included three times one's basic salary at the time of retiring for each year served in the organization.

Evidence From the Literature

In all organizations, leaders need to address remuneration and benefits, as the absence of acceptable compensation levels may lead an employee to act on his turnover intentions. In the workplace, an employee's happiness depends on met physiological needs, such as a fair wages (Stewart et al., 2018). According to Ryu and Jinnai (2021), a person's labor is exchanged for money by those who need the labor. Although high pay does not guarantee that employees will stay, leaders in organizations should consider how they remunerate people to retain them. Ryu and Jinnai stated that there is a need to distinguish between individual merit pay and group merit pay increases, as each impacts employee turnover intentions.

Leaders in an organization may wish to be creative about how they retain employees. According to Herzberg et al. (1959/2017), hygiene factors include salary levels and employee benefits. Sobaih and Hasanein (2020) stated that hygiene factors, such as salary and working conditions, ranked high in cases of extreme unemployment. In contrast, De la Torre-Ruiz et al. (2019) referred to the social exchange theory and stated that when employees are satisfied with their benefits, they perceive the employer as caring and feel a sense of obligation towards the organization. Zhang and Fei (2022) described social exchange theory as evidence of maximum benefit or reward and minimal cost. According to Zoller and Muldoon (2019), social exchange occurs when interactions take place that benefit all involved parties. In the workplace, the benefits received include money, possession of updated skills, or services (Zhang & Fei, 2022). Employee retention may be achievable through money or benefits.

Benefits that may lead to enhanced employee retention may depend on the value that employees have towards the benefit. Tsen et al. (2021) found that employees who experienced autonomy from flex time and flex leave felt obligated to repay the organization by remaining.. Masenya et al. (2020) found that employees dissatisfied with pay, benefits, promotion, and recognition were more likely to leave an organization. Houseworth et al. (2020) found lower turnover when employees valued a combination of high wages and benefits. The combination is essential because employees may decide to leave an organization if they are unhappy with wages and benefits. Houseworth et al. found that employees from one sector could move to another, seeking more attractive benefits.

Evidence from the Conceptual Framework

Leaders who apply TLT focus on the relationship with their subordinates. According to Yaslioglu and SelenayErden (2018), such leaders have a trusting relationship with subordinates, influence them to follow a vision, and support them in accomplishing objectives. Theme 2 aligns with the TLT construct idealized consideration where leaders treat subordinates as individuals. According to Abun et al. (2020), leaders should develop a relationship with followers in which they identify what is important to followers. In the context of my study, leaders identified salaries and benefits as being important to employees. Theme 2 aligns with intellectual stimulation, as leaders facilitate employee selfdevelopment, provide training facilities, and reward achievement. Leaders create environments where subordinates learn from each other and focus on personal development (Sanchez-Cardona et al., 2018). Theme 2 does not align with idealized influence and inspirational motivation, as there is no evidence of leadership subordinate personal relationships based on remuneration and benefits. Employees may leave an organization even if the remuneration and benefits are high because other factors may cause an employee to act on turnover intentions. Sahu et al. (2018) stated that transformational leadership behavior alone does not prevent VET.

Theme 3: Using Training and Development for Employee Retention Data Collected

The third theme that emerged from the data was using training and development for employee retention. P1, P2, P4, and P5 described how they engaged high-performing talent in discussions about their future in the organization. P1 stated, "Emphasis in the last few years has been around retention of women in leadership positions as well as making sure that we are capturing the millennials because that's the future generation and those are future leaders in management positions." According to P1, "We are having deliberate discussions with all the people on the succession plan." P1 stated, "They are being told you are on the succession plan, and these are the development actions that we are putting in place to ensure you get to the desired goal." Employees on the succession plan receive support, and P1 said, "We are helping them through coaching and mentoring." P1 continued: We have also put in place Zambia leadership team (which) comprises mostly band 5-6 (senior) staff. So retention at that level is enhanced because you are telling these people you are the bank's future leaders, and you get them involved.

P2 focused on training to address competency gaps in employees. P2 said, "We normally conduct a gap analysis for them to see what is missing before moving (employees) to a new position." P4 shared:

We are now having career discussions for Exco (executive committee members), then Exco minus one, and particularly for those who will be identified as talent. So the idea is to see where they want to get to regarding their career. What do they want to do? Where do they see themselves?

P4 explained, "The head of the department can also recommend training for their teams ... for specific individuals." According to P5, "A very good performance management tool has a component of training, for example, where a weakness has been identified in an individual ... that becomes a training need." P5 stated, "Succession diagram review is done bi-annually, but there are no standard timings as things come up. People moving to other positions and resigning. The diagram is also used to make sure there is continuity in the organization."

Apart from discussions with employees, P1, P2, and P4 used other interventions to train employees. P1 combined local and foreign work experiences to develop employees, stating, "We still have programs like the IG (international graduate) program that is more enhanced in the sense that people are now going to countries beyond just Africa," and through "short term assignments (STAs) ... once some people finish their STA they are given an opportunity to work in other departments which is a plus for us." Besides the STA, P1 stated that they also had a global program for "Middle and senior managers...this is mainly targeted at high performers, they get to meet and collaborate with people in other countries...it's about a year or two and then we put other people on the program, it's continuous." P1 explained, "I think the training bit has been enhanced so greatly that people are seeing the need to stay because they see they are getting a benefit in terms of their training."

P2 explained that they had two management development programs (MDPs). The programs include employee bonding because the bank pays, "it has a training bond because it's a professional course. We expect it falls within your day to day role and we expect you will work for us at least for quite some time." P2 stated, "MDP1 is for team leaders to develop certain soft skills to cope with the team. The training bond... is 18 months." According to P2, employees are encouraged to apply for MDP 2. P2 shared:

Managers need to apply for this. We thought branch managers were not interested and they proved us wrong. So now we have enrolled five branch managers who are attending classes. That is a great way to prevent people from leaving.

P2 also stated, "The MDP 2 also has a training bond of 24 months, but still people are not afraid (to apply) because previously we never put the bond." P4 stated, "We have a graduate development program just to maintain our talent pipeline."

All participants stated that reskilling employees was essential for employee development and retention. P1 said:

An open platform for anyone sitting in any department to access any training material, and what makes it good is it is on an online platform, but you can access it anytime...it is not just about reading but you can go in there and have online facilitation. You have videos and many training aids, so this has taken away the need for full-time facilitators.

P2 stated, "Team leaders need to go through communication skills, delegation, performance, and team development because in managing a team there are different characters. You need to understand how you can manage your team." P3 said, "We also have internal training for various functions, these are specialized training based on the various functions, and the only incentive is the knowledge they (employees) gain."

P4 stated, "We do try to rotate staff, especially the branches...their work can be monotonous at times." P4 explained that training was part of the bank's strategy: "It's part of the growth strategy because to retain people, you also need to give them new skills. I think that generally, employees feel better in the organization if you give them new skills." P5 said the bank's strategic focus was on skills training and said:

So what we do is that we get inputs by way of doing a gap analysis by looking at the strategies. What skills do we need to bring in? What skills do we need to develop?...What technology are we bringing in? This technology, what skills does it require?

Apart from reskilling to retain staff, P1, P2, P3, and P5 described how their banks facilitated employee training. P1 explained, "Facilitators are more into developing training material and enhancing our training rather than doing the actual facilitation." P2 described how the bank paid for specialized training, sharing, "The bank is paying for an individual employee until he or she finished their classes." P3 stated:

We also have incentives that encourage our staff to advance their education. This education is for preapproved training programs such that once they finish those training programs they are reimbursed up to 60% of the cost of the training program. If they acquire qualifications from the Zambia Institute of Banking and Financial Services other than the 60% reimbursement they also get a notch on our salary scale.

P5 stated, "employees are encouraged improve their education and receive a refund of their fees when they are successful."

The documentation I reviewed from P1, P2 and P4 included an acknowledgment of the importance of reskilling employees and preparing them for future roles in the digital age. Company reports from P1 included information on building a strong learning culture within the bank and launching virtual courses. A company report from P2 included information on the introduction of a new curriculum for future leaders of the bank and on hybrid learning. The new curriculum augmented the introduction of an ecampus to support virtual learning. The P4 country report included training changes emphasizing the importance of new employee skills for delivering new products and services. The aim was to improve skills and develop competent employees for the digital age. P3 and P5's documentation included information on employee education reimbursements, which are an essential intervention for mitigating VET.

Evidence From the Literature

Employers have the opportunity to mitigate VET by providing training for employees. Al Mamun and Hasan (2017) found that employee learning opportunities may lead to staff staying in an organization, as they can improve their skills and abilities. Ben Mansour et al. (2017) found that management needs to consider the importance of training and focus on its benefits, such as employee outlooks and conduct. Positive employee reaction results in more significant commitment and lower absenteeism (Ben Mansour et al., 2017). Furthermore, Chaudhry et al. (2017) stated that a good working environment that includes training and development is conducive for employees to stay in an organization and work for its growth. Lee et al. (2017) stated that organizations with managers who proactively improve training opportunities might prevent future employee turnover by staff who are dissatisfied with the quality of the training. Lee et al. posited that managers can improve employees' job engagement through training or transferring employees to a job for which they are best suited. According to Ocen et al. (2017), employees with skills, knowledge, and behavioral competencies are loyal and form an emotional attachment to the organization. Employees in these situations perceive training as evidence of the employer's interest in them and reciprocate by remaining in the organization (Ocen et al., 2017). Managers in organizations may need to have plans to improve the quality of the training available to employees.

Training may improve employee and organizational performance by increasing commitment to the organization. According to Syahruddin et al. (2020), training improves employee and organizational performance when it results in (a) improved performance due to developed skills, (b) updated employee skills that are in line with innovations in technology, (c) decreased learning time for new employees, (d) resolution of operational problems, (e) promotion of employees who are ready for new positions, (f) quality induction of new employees into the company, and (g) achievement of individual development aims. Focused training and development may augment the quality of succession plans and positively influence employee retention. Employees' job insecurity and ability to build careers and perform well occur in learning environments in which succession planning is effective (Ali & Mehreen, 2019). According to Ali and Mehreen, management in an organization needs to be proactive in succession planning to discourage employees from acting on turnover intentions. Ali and Mehreen found that when leaders use succession planning to fill internal vacancies, they meet existing employees' self-interests and reduce recruitment costs.

Evidence from the Conceptual Framework

The third theme aligns with the TLT construct of intellectual stimulation. Leaders facilitate the training and development of employees by providing a learning environment in their organizations. Employers pay for training or reimburse a portion of an employee's training costs. When employers provide learning facilities in the workplace, employees also have opportunities to learn from peers. Theme 3 aligns with idealized influence because leaders focus on improving the organization's performance. Employees can reskill and improve individual performance, ultimately improving organizational performance. In contrast, if employees do not feel they matter, this may lead to higher turnover and reduced productivity (Hussain et al., 2018).

Theme 3 aligns with idealized consideration as leaders use mentoring, coaching, and on-the-job training to develop individuals in the organization. According to Gong and Li (2022), managers facilitate enhanced employee performance by guiding staff during performance review discussions and providing resources for improvement. The final construct of TLT, inspirational motivation, is evidenced by the leader's support of personal development and career growth. Van Vianen et al. (2018) stated that mentors apply inspirational motivation when they provide subordinates with career support that stimulates their intellect. According to Van Vianen et al., when managers provide differentiated career mentoring, they may foster job satisfaction by facilitating an employee's decision to remain in the organization.

Applications to Professional Practice

The findings of this study may apply to professional business practice in the banking sector as leaders seek to implement strategies to mitigate VET. I conducted semistructured interviews with five leaders in the banking sector, four in Lusaka, Zambia, and one from Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. The findings indicated that leaders might mitigate VET by implementing strategies related to (a) leader's communication to build trust and engagement, (b) using remuneration and benefits to retain employees, and (c) using training and development for employee retention.

Leaders need to choose the best communication methods to build trust and enhance employee engagement. The communication method in an organization may reveal how leaders respond when employees communicate the difficulties they face with assigned tasks and other problems that they want the leaders to resolve (Jacobsen & Salomonsen, 2020). The participants used face-to-face meetings, town hall meetings, employee surveys, and physical work areas to facilitate open communication with employees. Petkovic and Rapajic (2021) stated that communication from leaders needed to lead to the resolution of problems and improve trust levels. According to Petkovic and Rapajic, when there is trust, loyal and motivated employees contribute to achieving organizational goals. Hicks (2020) stated that communication is critical to creating employee loyalty and retention and impacts employee satisfaction. Tian et al. (2020) found that leaders need to listen to and resolve issues raised by employees. Leaders who communicate effectively may influence employees to stay with an organization.

Leaders address the issue of remuneration and benefits by recognizing that salary is important to employees because of its impact on the future security of employees. Leaders have to devise an innovative mix of participation practices and utilize different forms of compensation to make talented employees view their employment with the organization as beneficial (Khalid & Nawab, 2018). The findings linked the salary to equity, the job's complexity, and the need to pay people fairly. By benchmarking and relying on market surveys, the leaders wanted to ensure they did not pay below the market. Leaders also need to think beyond an employee's salary, especially given the experience with COVID-19 lockdowns and health challenges that included the associated risk of virus transmission among employees. Falcone and McCartin (2022) stated that leaders need to incorporate hybrid working policies to give employees flexibility, acknowledge employees' hard work, support professional development, and provide mentorship. According to Khalid and Nawab (2018), employees with lower compensation do not participate in activities such as delegation, consultation, or recommendation of proposals, resulting in low employee retention at junior levels. Irawati et al. (2021) stated that employee loyalty alone does not determine the ability to perform a job. Work facilities, benefits, environment, relationships with others, organizational design, and experience gained on the job may impact job performance (Irawati et al., 2021). Leaders may implement a combination of benefits and compensation to reduce employee decisions to act on turnover intention.

Leaders have an opportunity to protect their talent through training and development. Irawati et al. (2021) stated that training programs improve employee and organizational performance. The findings of this study indicated that the differentiator is the quality of the training, open discussions about succession, and structured succession planning that includes mentoring and coaching. Park et al. (2021) found that managerial coaching may positively impact employee commitment to the organization and improve the quality of personal development. Employer facilitation of reskilling employees in preparation for the digital age also shows commitment to employee personal development. As part of training and professional development, leaders may provide an environment that encourages group work and employee involvement in decision making (Khalid & Nawab, 2018). According to Ngqeza and Dhanpat (2021), empowering employees increases meaning in their work and reduces their intention to leave an organization. Training and development, when effectively managed, may offer leaders an opportunity to retain qualified employees.

Implications for Social Change

The findings of this study may contribute to positive social change by providing leaders with strategies to create a positive work environment with improved employee engagement, attractive compensation, and opportunities for employee career progression. Concern for employees may positively influence staff to contribute to organizational objectives (Ndengu & Leka, 2022) and mitigate VET in organizations. The outcomes of the themes could positively impact social change in the organizations' communities.

The first theme from the research was leaders' communication to build trust and engagement. When leaders in organizations communicate positively in response to employee survey feedback, they may build trust and enhance staff engagement. Employees may be more likely to stay with the organization when their leaders are responsive to the feedback they provide. According to Tadesse (2019), engaged employees who trust their leaders remain in an organization longer, resulting in reduced turnover and cost savings from recruitment-related activities. Cost savings may be channeled to activities such as corporate social responsibility that could benefit the community. According to Chaudhary (2019), employee participation in CSR initiatives may enhance engagement and elicit positive employee responses to planned charitable projects that could benefit the community.

The second theme that emerged from the research was using remuneration and benefits to retain employees. Employees satisfied with the remuneration and benefits they receive from an organization may indirectly create positive messages about the organization in the community. Employee benefits such as wellness programs that include flexible working hours and hybrid working conditions may positively impact family and community relationships. Employees may have additional opportunities to spend quality time with their families and participate in community activities, such as volunteering. Besides wellness programs, Uddin et al. (2019) stated that the contribution of engaged employees who remain in the organization benefits other staff and the organization. Apart from appropriate staff benefits, attractive employee remuneration may lead to employees staying with an organization. Stable employment may lead to increased taxes for improved social services, such as hospital care and reliable road networks.

The third theme that emerged was using training and development for employee retention. Training and development may lead to empowered employees using skills such as mentoring and coaching in the community. According to Pozzi et al. (2020), volunteer mentors can support at-risk children and youth in the community who face academic, behavioral, or health challenges. Employees may remain in their organization to support their community and to ensure continuity of the mentor-mentee relationships.

Recommendations for Action

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some banking leaders use to mitigate VET. The strategies indicated in the findings that leaders can use to successfully mitigate VET are (a) leader's communication to build trust and engagement, (b) using remuneration and benefits to retain employees, and (c) using training and development for employee retention. The leaders who participated in the study used a combination of these strategies to mitigate VET. Leaders in organizations should have a clear strategy for communicating with employees to build trust and enhance engagement. The quality of vertical communication is indicated by the staff's trust in leaders, availability of information, and employee support of the organization (Holzwarth et al., 2021). The leaders may achieve improved retention and engagement by choosing the most effective communication method to listen to issues of concern from staff, share key messages, and build relationships with employees.

I recommend that leaders involve departmental heads and supervisors in communicating key messages within the organization to create ownership of objectives and accord employees opportunities to provide feedback. Besides departmental meetings, leaders may use town hall meetings to interact with employees. Division heads, including the human resources staff, may explain how each employee can contribute to the organization's strategic direction. Such forums may give the employees an opportunity to ask leaders questions regarding performance or follow up on actions by leaders on employee survey feedback.

I recommend that leaders publicly recognize employees for living the organization's values at town hall meetings, company social media sites, and staff newsletters. Recognition may increase retention because employees may feel motivated and appreciated. I also recommend that leaders use technology such as email, video conferencing, social network sites, VoIP, and text messaging to communicate with employees. These technologies may be used by leaders to create awareness regarding the latest marketing campaign, create excitement about customer promotion, and involve staff in customer acquisition.

By having competitive compensation policies, leaders can utilize remuneration and benefits for retaining employees. Compensation may also cause employee performance to fluctuate (Maryani et al., 2022), which may impact an organization negatively. I recommend that the remuneration and benefits team in the human resources department support the senior leaders with information from annual salary surveys. Such information may equip leaders to determine if they are paying employees competitively and whether the benefits align with the market. I recommend that in addition to salaries, leaders may introduce performance-based bonuses to retain high-performing skilled employees. The COVID-19 pandemic experience has also highlighted the importance of employee well-being. I recommend that leaders introduce mental, financial, and physical wellness programs for employees to stay healthy. Wellness programs may include sessions on stress management, financial wellbeing, smoking cessation, physical fitness classes, and nutrition information.

Training and development opportunities provided by employers may lead to employee commitment to the organization as they build their careers. Sanchez-Cardona et al. (2018) stated that leaders can create an environment where employees learn from peers in their quest for personal development. I recommend that the human resource team support leaders to train and develop future leaders in their organizations using succession planning. Leaders may use succession plans to groom employees to take on leadership functions to operate the business at a future date. I also recommend that the succession plans are linked to the training and development agenda so that employees can build their careers, which may lead to increased employee commitment to the organization. I recommend that mentors and coaches assigned to identify talent use the succession planning documents to monitor the performance and progress of each individual. In transitioning from nonautomated processes to digital banking, I recommend that leaders support 24-hour access to online training modules that employees may use for self-development and reskilling.

After completing this doctoral study, I intend to present my findings in person to the President of the Bankers Association in Zambia and electronically to the Tanzania Banking Association. I plan to deliver presentations at the Zambia Institute of Human Resource Management conferences and meetings. I will also collaborate with the Institute of Banking to share my findings with participants attending leadership courses to encourage discussion on my topic. I plan to contact selected local university faculty to share my research findings in their leadership courses. I also plan to incorporate my research findings into my leadership coaching practice. Finally, I will share a summary of my findings with the participants who contributed data to my study.

Recommendations for Further Research

The purpose of this study was to explore strategies leaders use to mitigate VET. The first study limitation was that participants may not disclose all the strategies they use to mitigate VET. I recommend that researchers repeat this study with participants from more than five organizations in the banking industry in Lusaka, Zambia, and Dar es Salaam, Tanzania to larger markets such as South Africa, Nigeria, and Egypt. The findings from such research may help leaders to ascertain the most common strategies implemented by leaders to mitigate VET.

The second limitation was that strategies provided by participants may not represent the whole banking industry. I recommend that future researchers include participants from other organizations in the financial industry in the United Kingdom, Canada, and the United States of America. Another recommendation is that researchers may increase the number of participants by conducting a quantitative correlational study to investigate the relationship between job satisfaction as the independent variable and the two dependent variables of employee turnover rate and employee engagement. Data were collected for this study from head office leaders. I recommend that future researchers include middle-level leaders from other locations, such as regional offices, to gain further insight into the strategies that mitigate VET. Another recommendation for researchers is to explore the effect of human resource practices such as recruitment, selection, and induction on employee turnover. The effectiveness of these practices may influence how long a new employee remains in an organization. I recommend that researchers explore whether VET rates impact a bank's profitability.

Reflections

I began the doctoral journey with anticipation and excitement. I did not, however, anticipate the hours I would spend researching to participate effectively in discussions with my peers and prepare my assignments. I appreciate the skills I have acquired on this journey: the discipline to adhere to APA standards, improved writing, analytical and research skills, and the ability to write sound academic arguments. I greatly appreciate divergent views from reading studies about my topic and those of my peers, especially before providing feedback during classroom discussions.

I had preconceived ideas going into the doctoral program that leaders would be enthusiastic about sharing successful strategies to mitigate VET. Even where no explicit policies prevented sharing information, some leaders did not feel comfortable sharing. I also believed that strategies would focus on leadership behavior, but the documents and data collected from the participants proved otherwise. My experience as a coach and a member of the executive team in various organizations impacted my viewpoint. I believed that the leader-employee relationship was straightforward: firm and fair leaders influenced employees to stay in an organizations. The participants' responses focused more on what employees receive, such as training, remuneration, and benefits, rather than leader employee relationship. After analyzing the data, I realized that the benefits employees receive from the employer, and not the leader's behavior, may cause them to stay in the organization.

The possible effect I had on participants was that I had been in the banking sector for many years. I had to put aside my personal views about the participant organizations. During the initial conversation with the participants, I had to remind participants that I was ready to learn from them. One disadvantage during the data collection was the absence of face-to-face meetings because of COVID-19 health restrictions. The restrictions prevented in-person meetings in a culture where people prefer face-to-face interaction over virtual meetings or telephone conversations, which contribute to building trust.

Several changes have occurred in my thinking regarding what I had anticipated as the outcome of my study. Sometimes bad performers stay in an organization, so leaders need to combine a robust performance management system with strategies to mitigate VET. Leaders could identify nonperforming employees for exit, as the latter may stay in the organization for the benefits they receive, yet their contributions may be low. I learned that it was necessary to anticipate the effect of external forces on the leaderemployee relationship. I did not anticipate the impact of the COVID-19 health restrictions on the data collection process. I also found that digital banking processes, virtual meetings, and online learning impacted the leader-employee relationship because of the absence of personal contact. Leaders need to be creative about engaging employees when working from home and still ensure engagement and productivity.

I did not anticipate that budget constraints would impact implementing strategies in the banking sector. The participants' primary strategies included remuneration, benefits, and training. My DBA journey has been one of continual learning, and I know I will continue to use the skills I have learned in my professional and business life.

Conclusion

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some banking leaders use to mitigate VET. Five bank leaders in Lusaka, Zambia, and Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, participated in semistructured interviews, and I reviewed their company documentation and the extant literature. The themes that emerged from the data were as follows: (a) leader's communication to build trust and engagement, (b) using remuneration and benefits to retain employees, and (c) using training and development for employee retention. Two constructs from the transformational leadership conceptual framework did not align with the findings of this study. First, leaders did not intentionally encourage intellectual stimulation, and second, attractive remuneration and benefits were not a substitute for quality leader-employee relationships. The nonalignment with the conceptual framework, however, indicated that leaders needed to be flexible in how they relate to employees. The findings of this study may also influence leaders to adopt strategies that reduce employee turnover as part of their business practice, as instability in employment may impact the community negatively. Leaders need to recognize that high VET may hurt productivity and customer loyalty in their organizations.

References

- Abdalla, M. M., Oliveira, L. G. L., Azevedo, C. E. F., & Gonzalez, R. K. (2018). Quality in qualitative organizational research: Types of triangulation as a methodological alternative. *Administracao: Ensino e Pesquisa*, 19(1), 66–98.
 https://raep.emnuvens.com.br/raep/article/view/578/pdf
- Abun, D., Basilio, G. J., Magallanes, T., Quadra, M. B., & Encarnacion, M. J. (2020). Transformational leadership style of supervisors/heads as perceived by the employees and the attitude of employees toward the school. *Technium Social Sciences Journal*, *13*(1), 357–375.

https://techniumscience.com/index.php/socialsciences/issue/view/27

- Adams, J. S. (1963). Towards an understanding of inequity. *Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology*, 67(5), 422–436. <u>http://doi.org/10.1037/h0040968</u>
- Adebayo, M. E., Idowu, C., Iruonagbe, T. C., Chinelo, E., & Okunbor, U. J. (2018).
 Financial benefits, emoluments and labour turnover: A study of selected banks in
 Alimosho local government area of Lagos State. *IFE Psychologia*, *26*(1), 265–278. https://journals.co.za/content/journal/ifepsyc v26 n1
- Adom, A. Y. (2018). The role of commission-based pay on employee retention in the Ghanaian banking industry: The case of GCB Bank Limited. *Africa's Public Service Delivery & Performance Review*, 6(1), 1–5.

https://doi.org/10.4102/apsdpr.v6i1.228

Agyemang, F. G., Boateng, H., & Dzandu, M. D. (2017). Examining intellectual stimulation, idealized influence and individualized consideration as an antecedent

to knowledge sharing: Evidence from Ghana. *Knowledge Management & E-Learning: An International Journal*, 9(4), 484–498. <u>https://www.kmel-journal.org/ojs/index.php/online-publication</u>

- Alajmi, B., & Alasousi, H. (2019). Understanding and motivating academic library employees: theoretical implications. *Library Management*, 40(3/4), 203–214. https://doi.org/10.1108/LM-10-2017-0111
- Alatawi, M. A. (2017). Can transformational managers control turnover intention? *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, *15*(1), 1–6. <u>https://sajhrm.co.za/index.php/sajhrm/article/view/873</u>
- Aldatmaz, S., Ouimet, P., & Van Wesep, E. D. (2018). The option to quit: The effect of employee stock options on turnover. *Journal of Financial Economics*, 127(1), 136–151. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfineco.2017.10.007</u>
- Ali, Z., & Mehreen, A. (2019). Understanding succession planning as a combating strategy for turnover intentions. *Journal of Advances in Management Research*, 16(2), 216–233. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/JAMR-09-2018-0076</u>
- Alkahtani, A. H. (2015). Investigating factors that influence employees' turnover intention: A review of existing empirical works. *International Journal of Business* and Management, 10(12), 152–166. <u>http://doi.org/10.5539/ijbm.v10n12p152</u>
- Al Mamun, C. A., & Hasan, N. (2017). Factors affecting employee turnover and sound retention strategies in business organization: A conceptual view. *Problem and Perspectives in Management*, 15(1), 63–71.

https://doi.org/10.21511/ppm.15(1).2017.06

- Alpi, K. M., & Evans, J. J. (2019). Distinguishing case study as a research method from case reports as a publication type. *Journal of the Medical Library Association*, 107(1), 1–5. <u>https://doi.org/10.5195/jmla.2019.615</u>
- Alrawahi, S., Sellgren, S. F., Altouby, S., Alwahaibi, N., & Brommels, M. (2020). The application of Herzberg's two-factor theory of motivation to job satisfaction in clinical laboratories in Omani hospitals. *Heliyon*, 6(9), e04829. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e04829</u>
- Amundsen, D., Msoroka, M., & Findsen, B. (2017). It's a case of access. The problematics of accessing research participants. *Waikato Journal of Education*, 22(4), 5–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.15663/wje.v22i4.425</u>
- Andersen, J. A. (2015). Barking up the wrong tree. On the fallacies of the transformational leadership theory. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 36(6), 765–777. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-12-2013-0168</u>
- Ann, S., & Blum, A. C. (2020). Motivating senior employees in the hospitality industry. International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 32(1), 324–346. <u>https://doi.org./10.1108/IJCHM-08-2018-0685</u>
- Anney, V. N. (2014). Ensuring the quality of the findings of qualitative research:
 Looking at trustworthiness criteria. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Studies*, 5(2), 272–281.

http://jeteraps.scholarlinkresearch.com

Appiahene, P., Missah, Y. M., & Najim, U. (2019). Evaluation of information technology impact on bank's performance: The Ghanaian experience. *International Journal*

of Engineering Business Management, 11, 1–10.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1847979019835337

- Arslangilay, A. S. (2018). The reflection of immigration on school culture: A qualitative study. *International Journal of Instruction*, 11(2), 585–602. <u>http://www.e-iji.net/volumes/350-april-2018,-volume-11,-number-2</u>
- Asiamah, N., Mensah, H. K., & Oteng-Abayie, E. (2017). General, target, and accessible population: Demystifying the concepts for effective sampling. *Qualitative Report*, 22(6), 1607–1621. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tgr/vol22/iss6/9
- Asimah, V. K. (2018). Factors that influence labour turnover intentions in the hospitality industry in Ghana. *African Journal of Hospitality, Tourism and Leisure*, 7(1), 1–11. https://www.ajhtl.com/2018.html
- Babu, V. (2019). Family entrepreneurship in India's Diamond City: A phenomenological research. Studies in Business & Economics, 14(2), 216–230.

https://doi.org/10.2478/sbe-2019-0036

- Bansal, P., Smith, W. K., & Vaara, E. (2018). New ways of seeing through qualitative research. Academy of Management Journal, 61(4), 1189–1195. https://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2018.4004
- Barnham, C. (2015). Quantitative and qualitative research. International Journal of Market Research, 57(6), 837–854. <u>https://doi.org/10.2501/IJMR-2015-070</u>
- Barrick, M. R., Mount, M. K., & Strauss, J. P. (1994). Antecedents of involuntary turnover due to a reduction in force. *Personnel Psychology*, 47, 515–535. <u>https://doi.org.10.1111/j.1744-6570.1994.tb01735.x</u>

Barton, D., Carey, D., & Charan, R. (2018). One bank's agile team experiment: How ING revamped its retail operation. *Harvard Business Review*, 96(2), 59–61. <u>https://hbr.org/</u>

Basnyat, S., & Lao, C. S. C. (2019). Employees' perceptions on the relationship between human resource management practices and employee turnover: A qualitative study. *Employee Relations: The International Journal*, *42*(2), 453–470. https://doi.org/10.1108/ER-04-2019-0182

- Bass, B. M. (1995). Theory of transformational leadership redux. *Leadership Quarterly*, 6(4) 463–478. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/1048-9843(95)90021-7</u>
- Bass, B. M. (1997). Does the transactional–transformational leadership paradigm transcend organizational and national boundaries? *American Psychologist*, 52(2), 130–139. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.52.2.130</u>
- Bass, B. M. (1999). Two decades of research and development in transformational leadership. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 8(1), 9– 32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/135943299398410</u>
- Bastug, M., Ertem, I. S., & Keskin, H. K. (2017). A phenomenological research study on writer's block: Causes, processes, and results. *Education and Training*, 59(6), 605–618. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/ET-11-2016-0169</u>

Becton, J. B., Carr, J. C., Mossholder, K. W., & Walker, H. J. (2017). Differential effects of task performance, organizational citizenship behavior, and job complexity on voluntary turnover. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, *32*(4), 495–508.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10869-016-9461-x</u>

 Begum, N., Begum, S., Rustam, A., & Rustam, S. (2018). Gender perspectives of transformational leadership style and leadership effectiveness: A case study of Pakistan and Turkey. *The Dialogue*, *13*(2), 211–224.
 <u>http://www.qurtuba.edu.pk/thedialogue/</u>

Ben Mansour, J., Naji, A., & Leclerc, A. (2017). The relationship between training satisfaction and the readiness to transfer learning: The mediating role of normative commitment. *Sustainability*, 9(5), 834–842.

https://doi.org/10.3390/su9050834

- Birt, L., Scott, S., Cavers, D., Campbell, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking: A tool to enhance trustworthiness or merely a nod to validation? *Qualitative Health Research*, 26(13), 1802–1811. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316654870</u>
- Bleiker, J., Morgan-Trimmer, S., Knapp, K., & Hopkins, S. (2019). Navigating the maze:
 Qualitative research methodologies and their philosophical foundations.
 Radiography, 25(1), S4–S8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.radi.2019.06.008</u>
- Brower, R. S., Abolafia, M. Y., & Carr, J. B. (2000). On improving qualitative methods in public administration research. *Administration & Society*, 32(4), 363–397. https://doi.org/10.1177/00953990022019470
- Bulut, B., & Ertem, I. S. (2018). A think-aloud study: Listening comprehension strategies used by primary school students. *Journal of Education and Training Studies*, 6(5), 135–143. http://eric.ed.gov
- Burch, T. C., & Holtom, B. C. (2016). A model of turnover-based disruption in customer services. *Human Resource Management Review*, 26(1), 25–36.

https://doi.org/10.5465/AMBPP.2015.10935abstract

Burns, J. M. (1978). Leadership. Harper & Row.

- Butt, R. S. (2018). Effect of motivational factors on job satisfaction of administrative staff in telecom sector of Pakistan. *Journal of Economic Development*, *Management, IT, Finance & Marketing*, 10(2), 47–57. <u>https://gsmiijgb.com/?page_id=315</u>
- Caillier, J. G. (2018). Can changes in transformational-oriented and transactionaloriented leadership impact turnover over time? *International Journal of Public Administration*, 41(12), 935–945. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0095399713519093</u>
- Cameron, K. S. (2008). *Positive leadership: Strategies for extraordinary performance*. Berrett-Koehler Publishers.
- Carless, S. A., Wearing, A. J., & Mann, L. (2000). A short measure of transformation leadership. *Journal of Business & Psychology*, 14(3), 389–406. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01900692.2017.1300918</u>
- Cavanaugh, J. C. (2017). Who will lead? The success of succession planning. *Journal of Management Policy & Practice*, 18(2), 22–27. <u>http://www.na-businesspress.com/</u>
- Chan, N. N., Walker, C., & Gleaves, A. (2015). An exploration of students' lived experiences of using smartphones in diverse learning contexts using a hermeneutic phenomenological approach. *Computers & Education, 82*, 96–106. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2014.11.001
- Chandler, R., Anstey, E., & Ross, H. (2015). Listening to voices and visualizing data in qualitative research: Hypermodal dissemination possibilities. *SAGE Open*, *5*(2),

1-8. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244015592166

- Chaudhary, R. (2019). Corporate social responsibility perceptions and employee engagement: Role of psychological meaningfulness, safety and availability.
 Corporate Governance: The International Journal of Business in Society, 19(4), 631–647. https://doi.org/10.1108/CG-06-2018-0207
- Chaudhry, N. I., Jariko, M. A., Mushtaque, T., Mahesar, H. A., & Ghani, Z. (2017).
 Impact of working environment and training & development on organization
 performance through mediating role of employee engagement and job
 satisfaction. *European Journal of Training and Development Studies*, *4*, 33–48.
 <u>https://www.eajournals.org/journals/european-journal-of-training-and-</u>
 <u>development-studies-ejtds/vol-4-issue-2-april-2017/impact-working-environment-</u>
 <u>training-development-organization-performance-mediating-role-employee-</u>
 engagement-job-satisfaction/
- Chin, T. L., Lok, S. Y. P., & Kong, P. K. P. (2019). Does transformational leadership influence employee engagement. *Global Business & Management Research*, 11(2), 92–97. <u>http://www.gbmrjournal.com</u>
- Clark, K. R., & Veale, B. L. (2018). Strategies to enhance data collection analysis in qualitative research. *Radiologic Technology*, 89(5), 482–485. <u>http://www.asrt.org</u>
- Cohen, G., Blake, R. S., & Goodman, D. (2016). Does turnover intention matter?
 Evaluating the usefulness of turnover intention rate as a predictor of actual turnover rate. *Review of Public Personnel Administration*, *36*(3), 240–263.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.11.77/0734371X15581850</u>

Collingridge, D. S., & Gantt, E. E. (2019). The quality of qualitative research. *American Journal of Medical Quality*, *34*(5), 439–445.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1062860619873187

- Cumyn, A., Ouellet, K., Cote, A.-M., Francoeur, C., & St-Onge, C. (2019). Role of researchers in the ethical conduct of research: A discourse analysis from different stakeholder perspectives. *Ethics & Behavior*, 29(8), 621–636. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10508422.2018.1539671</u>
- Daniel, B. K. (2018). Empirical verification of the TACT framework for teaching rigour in qualitative research methodology. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 18(3), 262– 275. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-D-17-00012</u>
- De la Torre-Ruiz, J. M., Vidal-Salazar, M. D., & Cordón-Pozo, E. (2019). Employees are satisfied with their benefits, but so what? The consequences of benefit satisfaction on employees' organizational commitment and turnover intentions. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 30(13), 2097–2120. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2017.1314315
- Dietschi, I. R. (2018). Leadership strategies to reduce employee turnover in luxury hotels in China. <u>https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/5178</u>
- Eberly, M. B., Bluhm, D. J., Guarana, C., Avolio, B. J., & Hannah, S. T. (2017). Staying after the storm: How transformational leadership relates to follower turnover intentions in extreme contexts. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *102*, 72–85. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2017.07.004</u>

Eckert, A., Orsso, C. G., Mecca, M. S., & Biasio, R. (2017). Causes of employee

turnover in accounting offices: A multicase study. Revista Ambiente Contábil,

9(2), 80–100. <u>https://periodicos.ufrn.br</u>

Elliott, V. (2018). Thinking about the coding process in qualitative data analysis. *The Qualitative Report*, *23*(11), 2850–2861. <u>https://nsuworks.nova.edu</u>

Employment Code Act, 2019. (Act No. 3 of 2019). Zambia.

https://www.parliament.gov.zm/node/7948

Falcone, A., & McCartin, L. F. (2022). Strategies for retaining and sustaining the academic librarian workforce in times of crises. *Journal of Library Administration*, 62(4), 557–563. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01930826.2022.2057132</u>

Farrugia, B. (2019). WASP (write a scientific paper): Sampling in qualitative research. Early Human Development, 133, 69–71.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2019.03.016

- Flynn, S. V., & Korcuska, J. S. (2018). Credible phenomenological research: A mixedmethods study. *Counselor Education and Supervision*, 57(1), 34–50. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ceas.12092</u>
- Fourie, W., & Hohne, F. (2019). Thou shalt not fail? Using theological impulses to critique the heroic bias in transformational leadership theory. *Leadership*, 15(1), 44–57. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1742715017730453</u>
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(9), 1408–1426. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tgr/vol20/iss9/3/
- Gelinas, L., Largent, E. A., Cohen, I. G., Kornetsky, S., Bierer, B. E., & Fernandez

Lynch, H. (2018). A framework for ethical payment to research participants. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *378*(8), 766–771.

https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsb1710591

- Ghasabeh, M. S., Soosay, C., & Reaiche, C. (2015). The emerging role of transformational leadership. *The Journal of Developing Areas*, 49(6), 459–467. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/jda.2015.0090</u>
- Giorgi, G., Arcangeli, G., Perminiene, M., Lorini, C., Ariza-Montes, A., Fiz-Perez, J., Di Fabio, A., & Mucci, N. (2017). Work-related stress in the banking sector: A review of incidence, correlated factors, and major consequences. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *8*, 1–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.02166</u>
- Gong, Z., & Li, M. (2022). Relationship between nursing mentorship and transformational leadership of mentor: A cross-sectional study. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 30(2), 413–420. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jonm. 13519</u>
- Guan, X., & Frenkel, S. J. (2019). Explaining supervisor–subordinate guanxi and subordinate performance through a conservation of resources lens. *Human Relations*, 72(11), 1752–1775. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0018726718813718</u>
- Hackett, A., & Strickland, K. (2018). Using the framework approach to analyse qualitative data: A worked example. *Nurse Researcher*, 26(3), 8–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.2018.e1580</u>
- Hamilton, A. B., & Finley, E. P. (2019). Qualitative methods in implementation research: An introduction. *Psychiatry Research*, 280, 1–8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2019.112629</u>

- Harper, M., & Cole, P. (2012). Member checking: Can benefits be gained similar to group therapy? *The Qualitative Report*, 17(2), 510–517. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol17/iss2/1
- Harrison, H., Birks, M., Franklin, R., & Mills, J. (2017). Case study research:
 Foundations and methodological orientations. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 18(1), 1–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-18.1.2655</u>
- Herzberg, F., Mausner, B., & Snyderman, B. B. (2017). *Motivation to work*. Routledge. (Original work published 1959)
- Hicks, J. M. (2020). Leader communication styles and organizational health. *Health Care Manager*, 39(4), 175–180. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HCM.000000000000305</u>
- Holzwarth, S., Gunnesch-Luca, G., Soucek, R., & Moser, K. (2021). How communication in organizations is related to foci of commitment and turnover intentions. *Journal of Personnel Psychology*, 20(1), 27–38.

https://doi.org/10.1027/1866-5888/a000261

Hoque, M. E. (2016). Investigating leadership practices in retail banking in South Africa: A case study of Nedbank. *Banks and Bank Systems*, 11(1), 17–27.

https://doi.org/10.21511/bbs.11(3).2016.02

Hossain, S. M. K., Roy, M. K., & Das, P. K. (2017). Factors affecting employee's turnover intention in banking sector of Bangladesh: An empirical analysis. ASA University Review, 11(2), 103–116.

http://www.asaub.edu.bd/asaubreview/v11n2.php

Houseworth, J., Pettingell, S. L., Kramme, J. E. D., Ticha, R., & Hewitt, A. S. (2020).

Predictors of annual and early separations among direct support professionals: National core indicators staff stability survey. *Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities*, *58*(3), 192–207. <u>https://doi.org/10.1352/1934-9556-58.3.192</u>

Hussain, S., Shujahat, M., Muhammad, I. M., Iqbal, S., & Mir, F. N. (2018).

Contradictory results on the mediating roles of two dimensions of trust between transformational leadership and employee outcomes. *Journal of Organizational Effectiveness: People and Performance*, *5*(1), 39–63.

https://doi.org/10.1108/JOEPP-11-2016-0063

- Iivari, N. (2018). Using member checking in interpretive research practice: A hermeneutic analysis of informants' interpretation of their organizational realities. *Information Technology & People*, 31(1), 111–133. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/ITP-07-2016-0168</u>
- Irawati, R., Susita, D., & Eryanto, H. (2021). The influence of training and organizational communication on job loyalty with job satisfaction as an intervening variable. *Accounting & Finance / Oblik i Finansi*, 94, 99–108. https://doi.org/10.33146/2307-9878-2021-4(94)-99-108
- Jackson, S., & Jackson, L. T. B. (2019). Self-esteem: Its mediating effects on the relationship between discrimination at work and employee organisation commitment and turn-over intention. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 29(1), 13–

21. https://doi.org/10.1080/14330237.2019.1568065

Jacobsen, C. B., & Salomonsen, H. H. (2020). Leadership strategies and internal communication in public organizations. *International Journal of Public Sector*

Management, 34(2), 137-154. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPSM-03-2020-0086

- Jaworski, C., Ravichandran, S., Karpinski, A. C., & Singh, S. (2018). The effects of training satisfaction, employee benefits, and incentives on part-time employees' commitment. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 74, 1–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2018.02.011</u>
- Jensen, U. T., Andersen, L. B., Bro, L. L., Bollingtoft, A., Eriksen, T. L. M., Holten, A. L., Jacobson, C. B., Landenburg, J., Nielsen, P. A., Salomonsenee, H. H., Westergard-Nielsen, N., & Würtz, A. (2019). Conceptualizing and measuring transformational and transactional leadership. *Administration & Society*, *51*(1), 3–33. https://doi.org/10.1177/0095399716667157
- Judge, T. A., & Piccolo, R. F. (2004). Transformational and transactional leadership: A meta-analytic test of their relative validity. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 89(5), 755–768. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.89.5.755</u>
- Karagiozis, N. (2018). The complexities of the researcher's role in qualitative research: The power of reflexivity. *International Journal of Interdisciplinary Educational Studies*, *13*(1), 19–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.18848/2327-011X/CGP/v13i01/19-31</u>
- Kelloway, E. K., Weigand, H., McKee, M. C., & Das, H. (2013). Positive leadership and employee well-being. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 20(1), 107–117. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1548051812465892</u>
- Khalid, K., & Nawab, S. (2018). Employee participation and employee retention in view of compensation. *Sage Open*, 8(4). <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244018810067</u>

Koohestani, H. R., Arabshahi, S. K. S., & Ahmadi, F. (2018). The paradox of acceptance

and rejection: The perception of healthcare professional students about mobile learning acceptance in Iran university of medical sciences. *Qualitative Research in Education*, 7(2), 144–169. <u>http://doi.10.17583/qre.2018.3341</u>

Korsakiene, R., Stankeviciene, A., Simelyte, A., & Talackiene, M. (2015). Factors driving turnover and retention of information technology professionals. *Journal of Business Economics & Management*, 16(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.3846/16111699.2015.984492

- Kusmayadi, K., Sujanto, B., & Rugaiyah, R. (2019). Transformational leadership and trust on organizational commitment at state senior high school. *Jurnal Pendidikan Ekonomi Dan Bisnis (JPEB)*, 7(1), 1–9. <u>https://doi.org/10.21009/JPEB.007.1.1</u>
- Lauring, J., & Jonasson, C. (2018). Can leadership compensate for deficient inclusiveness in global virtual teams? *Human Resource Management Journal*, 28(3), 392–409. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1748-8583.12184</u>
- Lee, S. (2018). Employee turnover and organizational performance in U.S. federal agencies. American Review of Public Administration, 48(3), 522–534. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0275074017715322</u>
- Lee, T. W., Hom, P., Eberly, M., & Li, J. (2018). Managing employee retention and turnover with 21st century ideas. *Organizational Dynamics*, 47(2), 88–98. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orgdyn.2017.08.004</u>
- Lee, T. W., Hom, P. W., Eberly, M. B., Mitchell, T. R., & Li, J. (2017). On the next decade of research in voluntary employee turnover. *Academy of Management Perspectives*, 31(3), 201–221. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/amp.2016.0123</u>

- Lee, V. (2018). Beyond seeking informed consent: Upholding ethical values within the research proposal. *Canadian Oncology Nursing Journal*, 28(3), 225–227. <u>http://www.canadianoncologynursingjournal.com/</u>
- Leung, L. (2015). Validity, reliability, and generalizability in qualitative research. Journal of Family Medicine and Primary Care, 4(3), 324–327. <u>https://doi.org/10.4103/2249-4863.161306</u>
- Livi, S., Theodorou, A., Rullo, M., Cinque, L., & Alessandri, G. (2018). The rocky road to prosocial behavior at work: The role of positivity and organizational socialization in preventing interpersonal strain. *PloS one*, *13*(3), 1–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0193508</u>
- Louw, L., Muriithi, S. M., & Radloff, S. (2017). The relationship between transformational leadership and leadership effectiveness in Kenyan indigenous banks. SA Journal of Human Resource Management, 15(0), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v15i0.935
- Ma, X., & Jiang, W. (2018). Transformational leadership, transactional leadership, and employee creativity in entrepreneurial firms. *Journal of Applied Behavioral Science*, 54(3), 302–324. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0021886318764346</u>
- Maila, P., & Ross, E. (2018). Perceptions of disadvantaged rural matriculants regarding factors facilitating and constraining their transition to tertiary education. *South African Journal of Education*, 38(1), 1–12. <u>http://www.sajournalofeducation.co.za</u>
- Makarius, E. E., Stevens, C. E., & Tenhiaelae, A. (2017). Tether or stepping stone? The relationship between perceived external reputation and collective voluntary

turnover rates. Organization Studies, 38(12), 1665–1686.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0170840617693269

Malterud, K. (2001). Qualitative research: Standards, challenges, and guidelines. Lancet, 358(9280), 483–488. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(01)05627-6

Malterud, K., Siersma, V. D., & Guassora, A. D. (2016). Sample size in qualitative interview studies: Guided by information power. *Qualitative Health Research*, 26(13), 1753–1760. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732315617444

- Maryani, M., Nurhadi, N., & Ayob, N. (2022). Implementation of compensation policy and strengthening employee competency towards optimization of employee job satisfaction. Jurnal Aplikasi Manajemen, 20(1), 109–116. https://doi.org/10.21776/ub.jam.2022.020.01.11
- Masenya, J., Ngoepe, M., & Jiyane, V. (2020). Determinants of turnover intentions of librarians at the City of Johannesburg libraries in Gauteng province, South Africa. South African Journal of Libraries & Information Science, 86(1), 73–83. https://doi.org/10.7553/86-1-1890
- Maslow, A. H. (1943). A theory of human motivation. *Psychology Review*, 50(4), 370-396. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0054346
- Maslow, A. H. (2015). *Motivation and personality*. Prabhat Books. (Original published 1954)
- Miracle, V. A. (2016). The Belmont Report: The triple crown of research ethics. Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing, 35(4), 223–228.

- Mitrovska, S., & Eftimov, L. (2016). Calculating the cost for employee turnover in the IT industry in Macedonia by using a web calculator. *Journal of HRM*, 19(1), 24–33. http://www.jhrm.eu
- Mobley, W. H. (1977). Intermediate linkages in the relationship between job satisfaction and employee turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 62(2), 237–240. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.62.2.237</u>
- Mohlala, J., Goldman, G. A., & Goosen, X. (2012). Employee retention within the information technology division of a South African bank. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, *10*(2), 1–11.

https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v10i2.438

- Momeny, L. S., & Gourgues, M. (2019). Communication that develops: Clarity of process on transformational leadership through study of effective communication of emotional intelligence. *Christian Education Journal*, *16*(2), 226–240. https://doi.org/10.1177/0739891319829484
- Moon, K., Brewer, T. D., Januchowski-Hartley, S. R., Adams, V. M., & Blackman, D. A. (2016). A guideline to improve qualitative social science publishing in ecology and conservation journals. *Ecology and Society*, 21(3), 1–20. http://doi.org/10.5751/ES-08663-210317
- Mozammel, S., & Haan, P. (2016). Transformational leadership and employee engagement in the banking sector in Bangladesh. *The Journal of Developing Areas*, 50(6), 43–55. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/jda.2016.0127</u>

Mupfiga, P., & Padare, T. (2017). The rise of mobile technology on the financial sector in

Zimbabwe. Journal of Systems Integration, 8(3), 19–26.

https://doi.org/10.20470/jsi.v8i2.288

- Ndengu, T., & Leka, S. (2022). Work-related well-being in the Zimbabwean banking sector: A job demands-resources perspective. *Safety and Health at Work*, 13(2), 220–226. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.shaw.2022.03.007</u>
- Nel, T., Stander, M., & Latif, J. (2015). Investigating positive leadership, psychological empowerment, work engagement and satisfaction with life in a chemical industry. *SA Journal of Industrial Psychology*, *41*(1), 1–13.

https://doi.org/10.4102/sajip.v41i1.1243

- Ngqeza, K., & Dhanpat, N. (2021). Investigating the effects of employee empowerment on turnover intention in a mining organisation. SA Journal of Human Resource Management, 19(0), e1–e12. <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v19i0.1564</u>
- Novis, D. A., Nelson, S., Blond, B. J., Guidi, A. J., Talbert, M. L., Mix, P., & Perrotta, P. L. (2020). Laboratory staff turnover: A college of American pathologists q-probes study of 23 clinical laboratories. *Archives of Pathology & Laboratory Medicine*, 144(3), 350–355. <u>https://doi.org/10.5858/arpa.2019-0140-C</u>
- Ocen, E., Francis, K., & Angundaru, G. (2017). The role of training in building employee commitment: The mediating effect of job satisfaction. *European Journal of Training and Development*, *41*(9), 742–757. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/ejtd-11-2016-0084</u>
- Ogola, M., Sikalieh, D., & Linge, T. (2017). The influence of intellectual stimulation leadership behavior on employee performance in SMEs in Kenya. *International*

Journal of Business and Social Science, 8(3), 89–100. <u>http://www.ijbssnet.com/</u>

- Ohunakin, F., & Olugbade, O. A. (2022). Do employees' perceived compensation system influence turnover intentions and job performance? The role of communication satisfaction as a moderator. *Tourism Management Perspectives*, 42.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tmp.2022.100970
- Okolo, D., Kamarudin, S., & Ahmad, U. N. U. (2018). An exploration of the relationship between technostress, employee engagement and job design from the Nigerian banking employee's perspective. *Management Dynamics in the Knowledge Economy*, 6(4), 511–530. <u>https://doi.org/10.25019/MDKE/6.4.01</u>
- Olcer, F. (2015). An empirical study on the relationships among transformational leadership dimensions, job satisfaction and organizational commitment of bank employees. CLEAR International Journal of Research in Commerce & Management, 6(3), 31–40. <u>https://ijrcm.org.in</u>
- Olubiyi, O., Smiley, G., Luckel, H., & Melaragno, R. (2019). A qualitative case study of employee turnover in retail business. *Heliyon*, 5(6), 1–8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2019.e01796</u>
- Omoregie, O. K., & Kelikume, I. (2017). Executive compensation and banking sector performance: Evidence from Nigeria. *Journal of Developing Areas*, 51(2), 1–15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/jda.2017.0027</u>
- Onorato, M. (2013). Transformational leadership style in the educational sector: An empirical study of corporate managers and educational leaders. *Academy of Educational Leadership Journal*, *17*(1), 33–47. <u>https://www.abacademies.org</u>

Pahi, M. H., Hamid, K. A., & Khalid, N. (2016). Save talent of banking sector of
Pakistan: Mediating job satisfaction between job stress and employee turnover
intention. *International Review of Management and Marketing*, 6(3), 617–624.
https://www.econjournals.com

Park, J., & Park, M. (2016). Qualitative versus quantitative research methods: Discovery or justification? *Journal of Marketing Thought*, 3(1), 1–7. <u>https://doi.org/10.15577/jmt.2016.03.01.1</u>

- Park, S., McLean, G. N., & Yang, B. (2021). Impact of managerial coaching skills on employee commitment: the role of personal learning. *European Journal of Training & Development*, 45(8/9), 814–831. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/EJTD-07-</u> 2020-0122
- Parker, A., & Gerbasi, A. (2016). The impact of energizing interactions on voluntary and involuntary turnover. *Management*, 19(3), 177–202.

https://doi.org/10.3917/mana.193.0177

Petkovic, N., & Rapajic, M. (2021). Employees' satisfaction with communication in the organization. *Ekonomika*, 67(3), 39–61.

https://doi.org/10.5937/ekonomika2103039P

Porter, C. M., Posthuma, R. A., Maertz, C. P., Jr., Joplin, J. R. W., Rigby, J., Gordon, M., & Graves, K. (2019). On-the-job and off-the-job embeddedness differentially influence relationships between informal job search and turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 104(5), 678–689. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/apl0000375</u>

Pozzi, M., Marzana, M., Marta, E., Vecina, M. V., & Aresi, G. (2020). Relationship

closeness, habit and perceived subjective norms as predictors of volunteer role identity in school-based mentoring programmes. *International Journal of Mentoring and Coaching in Education*, *10*(1), 17–30. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/IJMCE-05-2020-0019</u>

- Prasad, B., & Junni, P. (2016). CEO transformational and transactional leadership and organizational innovation: The moderating role of environmental dynamism. *Management Decision*, 54(7), 1542–1568. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-11-2014-0651</u>
- Prasad Kotni, V. V. D., & Karumuri, V. (2018). Application of Herzberg two-factor theory model for motivating retail salesforce. *IUP Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 17(1), 24–42.
 <u>https://www.iupindia.in/1801/OrganizationalBehavior/Organizational_Behavior.a</u>

<u>sp</u>

- Pravichai, S., & Ariyabuddhiphongs, V. (2018). Transformational leadership and turnover intention: The mediating effects of right speech (Samma Vaca) and trust in the leader. *Journal of Management, Spirituality & Religion*, 15(3), 253–272. https://doi.org/10.1080/14766086.2017.1417892
- Rahman, M. S. (2017). The advantages and disadvantages of using qualitative and quantitative approaches and methods in language testing and assessment research:
 A literature review. *Journal of Education and Learning*, 6(1), 102–112.
 http://doi.org/10.5539/jel.v6n1p102

Rao, M. S. (2016). Hard versus soft leadership? Examples and illustrations. Strategic HR

Review, 15(4), 174–179. https://doi.org/10.1108/SHR-02-2016-0016

- Reis, J., Amorim, M., & Melao, N. (2019). Multichannel service failure and recovery in a O2O era: A qualitative multi-method research in the banking services industry. *International Journal of Production Economics*, *215*, 24–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpe.2018.07.001
- Ross, M. W., Iguchi, M. Y., & Panicker, S. (2018). Ethical aspects of data sharing and research participant protections. *American Psychologist*, 73(2), 138–145. https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000240
- Roulston, K., & Shelton, S. A. (2015). Reconceptualizing bias in teaching qualitative research methods. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 21(4) 332–342. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800414563803</u>
- Rubenstein, A. L., Kammeyer-Mueller, M. J. D., Wang, M., & Thundiyil, T. G. (2019). Embedded at hire? Predicting voluntary and involuntary turnover of new employees. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 40(3), 342–359. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.2335doi:10.1002/job.2335
- Ryu, S., & Jinnai, Y. (2021). Effects of monetary incentives on teacher turnover: A longitudinal analysis. *Public Personnel Management*, 50(2), 205–231. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0091026020921414</u>

Sahu, S., Pathardikar, A., & Kumar, A. (2018). Transformational leadership and turnover: Mediating effects of employee engagement, employer branding, and psychological attachment. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 39(1), 82–99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-12-2014-0243</u> Saldana, J. (2016). The coding manual for qualitative researchers. Sage

Salihu, M. J. (2019). A conceptual analysis of the leadership theories and proposed leadership framework in higher education. *Asian Journal of Education and Social Studies*, 5(4), 1–6. <u>https://doi.org/10.9734/ajess/2019/v5i430164</u>

Samuel, S. F. (2018). Effects of commitment, justice and empowerment on organisational citizenship behaviour and turnover intent among Nigerian bankers. *IFE PsychologIA*, 26(1), 16–44. <u>https://www.ajol.info</u>

Sanchez-Cardona, I., Salanova Soria, M., & Llorens-Gumbau, S. (2018). Leadership intellectual stimulation and team learning: The mediating role of team positive affect. *Universitas Psychologica*, *17*(1), 1–16.

https://doi.org/10.11144/Javeriana.upsy17-1.list

- Sepasgozar, S. M. E., & Davis, S. (2018). Construction technology adoption cube: An investigation on process, factors, barriers, drivers and decision makers using NVivo and AHP analysis. *Buildings*, 8(6), 1–31. https://doi.org/10.3390/buildings8060074
- Serra, M., Psarra, S., & O'Brien, J. (2018). Social and physical characterization of urban contexts: Techniques and methods for quantification, classification and purposive sampling. Urban Planning, 3(1), 58–74. <u>https://doi.org/10.17645/up.v3i1.1269</u>
- Shareef, R. A., & Atan, T. (2019). The influence of ethical leadership on academic employees' organizational citizenship behavior and turnover intention: Mediating role of intrinsic motivation. *Management Decision*, 57(3), 583–605. https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-08-2017-072

- Sharma, A., & Nambudiri, R. (2015). Job-leisure conflict, turnover intention and the role of job satisfaction as a mediator: An empirical study of Indian IT professionals. *South Asian Journal of Management*, 22(1), 7–27. <u>http://www.sajm-amdisa.org</u>
- Sharman, A. (2017). Using ethnographic research techniques to find out the story behind international student library usage in the library impact data project. *Library Management*, 38(1), 2–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/LM-08-2016-0061</u>
- Singh, S. (2015). Hello, limitations! The paradoxical power of limits in scientific writing. Indian Journal of Dermatology, Venereology and Leprology, 81(1), 4–6. <u>http://doi.org/10.4103/0378-6323.148555</u>
- Sobaih, A. E. E., & Hasanein, A. M. (2020). Herzberg's theory of motivation and job satisfaction: Does it work for hotel industry in developing countries? *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism*, 19(3), 319–343. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15332845.2020.1737768</u>
- Sonnentag, S., & Fritz, C. (2015). Recovery from job stress: The stressor detachment model as an integrative framework. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 36(1), 72–103. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/job.1924</u>
- Spiers, J., Morse, J. M., Olson, K., Mayan, M., & Barrett, M. (2018).

Reflection/commentary on a past article: Verification strategies for establishing reliability and validity in qualitative research. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *17*(1), 1–2. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406918788237</u>

Stemberger, T. (2017). Etnographic research in education. *Revija Za Elementarno Izobraževanje*, *10*(1), 73–83. https://doaj.org/article/3cf177397cc843958dd1c655653f425a

- Stewart, C., Nodoushani, O., & Stumpf, J. (2018). Cultivating employees using Maslow's hierarchy of needs. *Competition Forum*, 16(2), 67–75. https://www.questia.com
- Suh, A., & Lee, J. (2017). Understanding teleworkers' technostress and its influence on job satisfaction. *Internet Research*, 27(1), 140–159. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/IntR-06-2015-0181</u>
- Sun, R., & Wang, W. (2017). Transformational leadership, employee turnover intention, and actual voluntary turnover in public organizations. *Public Management Review*, 19(8), 1124–1141. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14719037.2016.1257063</u>
- Suwandi, Y. W. (2018). Analysis of determinant factors affecting the employee loyalty of rural banks (BPR) in Bandung city. *Holistica*, 9(3), 97–103. <u>https://doi.org/10.2478/hjbpa-2018-0026</u>
- Suyono, J., & Mudjanarko, S. W. (2017). Motivation engineering to employee by employees Abraham Maslow theory. *Journal of Education, Teaching and Learning*, 2(1), 27–33. <u>https://doi.org/10.26737/jetl.v2i1.141</u>
- Syahruddin, S., Hermanto, H., & Wardini, A. K. (2020). The influence of communication, training, and organizational culture on employee performance. *Jurnal Organisasi Dan Manajemen*, 16(2), 171–181. https://doi.org/10.33830/jom.v16i2.782.2020
- Tadesse, W. M. (2019). Drivers of employee engagement: A case study of private banks in Ethiopia. *Indian Journal of Industrial Relations*, 54(4), 720–734. <u>https://www.jstor.org/</u>

- Tam, V. W., & Le, K. N. (2018). Power spectral and bispectral study of factors affecting employee turnover. Organization, Technology and Management in Construction: An International Journal, 10(1), 1727–1734. <u>https://doi.org10.2478/otmcj-2018-0006</u>
- Tarafdar, M., Pullins, E., & Ragu-Nathan, T. (2015). Technostress: Negative effect on performance and possible mitigations. *Information Systems Journal*, 25(2), 103–132. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/isj.12042</u>
- Tarafdar, M., Tu, Q., Ragu-Nathan, T., & Ragu-Nathan, B. (2011). Crossing to the dark side: Examining creators, outcomes, and inhibitors of technostress. *Communications of the ACM*, 54(9), 113–120.
 https://doi.org/10.1145/1995376.1995403

Thuan, L. C. (2019). Motivating follower creativity by offering intellectual stimulation. International Journal of Organizational Analysis, 28(4), 817–829.

https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOA-06-2019-1799

- Tian, H., Iqbal, S., Akhtar, S., Qalati, S. A., Anwar, F., & Khan, M. A. S. (2020). The impact of transformational leadership on employee retention: Mediation and moderation through organizational citizenship behavior and communication. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *11*.
 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00314
- Tripathi, N., & Moakumla, S. W. (2018). A valuation of Abraham Maslow's theory of self-actualization for the enhancement of quality of life. *Indian Journal of Health & Wellbeing*, 9(3), 499–504. <u>http://52.172.152.24/index.php/ijhw</u>

Tse, H. H., Huang, X., & Lam, W. (2013). Why does transformational leadership matter for employee turnover? A multi-foci social exchange perspective. *Leadership Quarterly*, 24(5), 763–776. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2013.07.005</u>

Tsen, M. K., Gu, M., Tan, C. M., & Goh, S. K. (2021). Effect of flexible work arrangements on turnover intention: Does job independence matter? *International Journal of Sociology*, 51(6), 451–472.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00207659.2021.1925409

- Tung, F. (2016). Does transformational, ambidextrous, transactional leadership promote employee creativity? Mediating effects of empowerment and promotion focus. *International Journal of Manpower*, 37(8), 1250–1263. http://doi.org/10.1108/IJM-09-2014-0177
- Turner, S. F., Cardinal, L. B., & Burton, R. M. (2017). Research design for mixed methods. Organizational Research Methods, 20(2), 243–267. https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428115610808
- Turner-Bowker, D. M., Lamoureux, R. E., Stokes, J., Litcher-Kelly, L., Galipeau, N., Yaworsky, A., Solomon, J., & Shields, A. L. (2018). Informing a priori sample size estimation in qualitative concept elicitation interview studies for clinical outcome assessment instrument development. *Value in Health*, 21(7), 839–842. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jval.2017.11.014
- Uddin, M. A., Mahmood, M., & Fan, L. (2019). Why individual employee engagement matters for team performance? Mediating effects of employee commitment and organizational citizenship behaviour. *Team Performance Management: An*

International Journal, 25(1/2), 47–68. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/TPM-12-2017-</u>0078

- United States Department of Health & Human Services. (1979). The Belmont report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research. <u>https://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/regulations-and-policy/belmont-report/index.html</u>
- Uslu, O. A. (2019). General overview to leadership theories from a critical perspective. *Marketing and Management of Innovations*, 1, 161–172.

http://doi.org/10.21272/mmi.2019.1-13

- Valle, M. A., Ruz, G. A., & Varas, S. (2015). A survival model based on met expectations: Application to employee turnover in a call center. *Academia-Revista Latinoamericana De Administracion*, 28(2), 177–194. <u>http://doi.org/10.1108/ARLA-01-2014-0011</u>
- Van Vianen, A. E. M., Rosenauer, D., Homan, A. C., Horstmeier, C. A. L., & Voelpel, S. C. (2018). Career mentoring in context: A multilevel study on differentiated career mentoring and career mentoring climate. *Human Resource Management*, 57(2), 583–599. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/hrm.21879</u>
- Vasileiou, K., Barnett, J., Thorpe, S., & Young, T. (2018). Characterising and justifying sample size sufficiency in interview-based studies: Systematic analysis of qualitative health research over a 15-year period. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 18(1), 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-018-0594-7</u>
- Vem, L. J., Mbasua, Y. A., & Davireng, M. (2019). Sanctification of work and turnover of teachers under insurgency: Would career satisfaction and affective

commitment mediate the relationship? *Journal of Educational Administration*, 58(2), 171–186. https://doi.org/10.1108/JEA-03-2019-0039

- Walton, K. (2019). Strategies investment banking leaders use to retain frontline employees [Doctoral dissertation]. <u>https://ezp.waldenulibrary.org</u>
- Wang, Y. D., & Sung, W. C. (2016). Predictors of organizational citizenship behavior: ethical leadership and workplace jealousy. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 135(1), 117–128. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-014-2480-5</u>
- Weller, S. (2017). Using internet video calls in qualitative (longitudinal) interviews:
 Some implications for rapport. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 20(6), 613–625. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2016.1269505</u>
- White, M. C., Randall, K., Avara, E., Mullis, J., Parker, G., & Shrime, M. G. (2017).
 Clinical outcome, social impact and patient expectation: A purposive sampling pilot evaluation of patients in Benin seven years after surgery. *World Journal of Surgery*, 42(5), 1254–1261. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00268-017-4296-9</u>
- Yadav, S. (2019). Job stress and family adjustment of female bank employees with high and low levels of work-family conflict. *International Journal of Social Sciences Review*, 7(5), 1085–1092. <u>https://www.iahrw.com/journal.php</u>
- Yang, L. H., & Yeh, T. J. (2018). How transformational leadership contributes to employees' commitment to an organization via the mediating effect of motivation within Taiwan's nursing homes. *International Journal of Organizational Innovation*, 11(2), 270–279. https://www.ijoi-online.org/index.php

Yaslioglu, M. M., & SelenayErden, N. (2018). Transformational leaders in action:

Theory has been there, but what about practice? *IUP Journal of Business Strategy*, *15*(1), 42–53.

https://www.iupindia.in/1803/Business%20Strategy/Transformational_Leaders_in _Action.asp

- Yin, R. K. (2011). Qualitative research from start to finish. The Gilford Press
- Yin, R. K. (2018). Case study research and applications: Design and methods (6th ed.). Sage.
- Zhang, W., & Fei, D. (2022). Differentiation in emotional investments in work groups among different social status of construction industry practitioners: A perspective from the social exchange theory. *Computational Intelligence & Neuroscience*, 1–8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/9306167</u>
- Zhang, Y. (2016). A review of employee turnover influence factor and countermeasure. Journal of Human Resource and Sustainability Studies, 4(2), 85–91.

http://doi.org/10.4236/jhrss.2016.42010

Zineldin, M. (2017). Transformational leadership behavior, emotions, and outcomes: Health psychology perspective in the workplace. *Journal of Workplace Behavioral Health*, 32(1), 14–25. https://doi.org/10.1080/15555240.2016.1273782

Zoller, Y. J., & Muldoon, J. (2019). Illuminating the principles of social exchange theory with Hawthorne studies. *Journal of Management History*, 25(1), 47–66. https://doi.org/10.1108/JMH-05-2018-0026

Appendix A: Interview Protocol

What to do	What to say
Introduce the interview and explain the purpose.	Good morning/afternoon, my name is Mutale Chilangwa Chisela. I would like to thank you for taking the time to meet with me for the interview. The interview will be approximately 60 minutes and will include open-ended questions. Please ask me any questions if you need anything clarified. I would also like to reconfirm your permission to record the interview. My study is on strategies that leaders use to mitigate voluntary employee turnover in the banking industry.
Ask follow-up and probing questions to provide more in-	What strategies have you used to mitigate voluntary employee turnover?
depth understanding.	How did you measure the effectiveness of the strategies that you used in your organization?
	 What key barriers have you encountered in the implementation of the strategies? How did you address the key barriers to implementing your strategies for mitigating voluntary employee turnover? How would you describe the outcomes of your strategies for mitigating voluntary employee turnover?
	What additional information would you like to share about the strategies that you have used to mitigate voluntary employee turnover in your organization?
Wrap up interview by thanking the participant.	I would like to thank you once again for meeting with me and providing me with such valuable information.
Schedule follow up for member checking. Member Checking Follow Up Interv	An important part of the data collection process includes a chance for you to read the summary of our interview. I would like to schedule a follow up meeting with you so that I can ensure that I accurately captured the information that you gave me. When is a good day for us to speak?
What to do	What to say
I will email the summary of the recorded interview to the participant.	Thank you for participating in the interview. As promised, please review the attached summary and make any comments within the document. The

	document can be sent back to me before our meeting which is scheduled for (day/month/year) at xx hours.
Meeting with the participant	Good morning/afternoon Mr/Mrs. x. Thank you for your availability to speak with me again. I do have some follow-up questions that came up during the transcription of the data. Is there anything else you would like to add, or do you have any other questions for me? I will provide your organization with a summary of the findings, recommendations and conclusions of the study and I appreciate the time you
	have taken for the follow-up interview.
End the meeting with the participant	Thank you for the responses to my questions. Is there anything else you would like to add, or do you have any other questions for me? I will provide your organization with a summary of the findings, recommendations, and conclusions of the study, and I appreciate the time you have taken for the follow-up interview.